INSTITUTIONS AND DEVELOPMENT: THE INTERACTION BETWEEN TRADE REGIME AND POLITICAL SYSTEM

JOSEF FALKINGER Volker Grossmann

CESIFO WORKING PAPER NO. 1279 CATEGORY 5: FISCAL POLICY, MACROECONOMICS AND GROWTH SEPTEMBER 2004

An electronic version of the paper may be downloaded• from the SSRN website:www.SSRN.com• from the CESifo website:www.CESifo.de

INSTITUTIONS AND DEVELOPMENT: THE INTERACTION BETWEEN TRADE REGIME AND POLITICAL SYSTEM

Abstract

This paper argues that openness to goods trade in combination with an unequal distribution of political power has been a major determinant of the comparatively slow development of resource- or land-abundant regions like South America and the Caribbean in the nineteenth century. We develop a two-sector general equilibrium model with a tax-financed public sector, and show that in a feudal society (dominated by landed elites) productivity-enhancing public investments like the provision of schooling are typically lower in an open than in a closed economy. Moreover, we find that, under openness to trade, development is faster in a democratic system. We also endogenize the trade regime and demonstrate that, in political equilibrium, a land-abundant and landowner-dominated economy supports openness to trade. Finally, we discuss empirical evidence which strongly supports our basic hypotheses.

JEL Code: F43, H50, N10, N16, O10.

Keywords: economic development, institutions, political system, public education, trade.

Josef Falkinger Socioeconomic Institute University of Zurich Zürichbergstr. 14 8032 Zurich Switzerland josef.falkinger@wwi.unizh.ch Volker Grossmann Socioeconomic Institute University of Zurich Zürichbergstr. 14 8032 Zurich Switzerland volker.grossmann@wwi.unizh.ch

We are grateful to Oded Galor and Ken Sokoloff for helpful discussions. Moreover, we would like to thank Hartmut Egger, Stefan Hoderlein, Manuel Oechslin, and seminar participants at the University of Mannheim, University of Zurich, and the conference on "Economic Growth and Distribution", Lucca, 2004, in particular our discussant Luca Bossi, for helpful comments.

1 Introduction

One of the most fundamental facts regarding long run development in the last centuries is the remarkable divergence between countries in per capita income levels. For instance, Latin America as a whole had somewhat higher per capita income after industrialization in the colonization period between the 16th and 18th century than North America (i.e., the US and Canada) (see Maddison, 2003, Tab. 4-1). Nowadays, per capita GDP of North America exceeds that of Latin America by a factor of almost five.

Most economists agree that the relatively dismal growth performance and slow industrialization of many resource- or land-abundant regions like those of Latin America after independence are critically affected by their institutions.¹ On a general level, the main argument is that the distribution of political power affects political institutions (e.g., the form of government, voting rights legislation) which in turn determine economic institutions like property rights legislation, the education system or the trade regime.²

This paper contributes to the literature on political institutions and growth by arguing that inequality of political power *in interaction with* the trade regime determines the public provision of education and infrastructure, and thus its economic development. More specifically, we develop a two-sector general equilibrium model with a taxfinanced public sector, and show that in a feudal society, which is dominated by landed elites, productivity-enhancing public investments are typically lower in an open than in a closed economy. Moreover, we find that, under openness to trade, development is faster in a democratic system. These results suggest that an unequal distribution of political power *in combination* with openness to trade has been a major determinant of the comparatively slow development of resource- or land-abundant regions like the 'New World' economies in South America and the Caribbean. In addition, we show

¹Seminal work on institutions and development was done by North (1981, 1988).

²For a systematic outline of this framework, see Acemoglu, Johnson and Robinson (2004). So the difference to standard growth theory is to endogenize the economic conditions for development by political institutions which themselves are shaped by political power. For instance, several recent theoretical studies have endogenized the level of property rights protection (see e.g. Tornell, 1997; Eicher and Garcia-Penalosa, 2003; Gradstein, 2004). For a comprehensive discussion of the role of property rights for economic development, see Rodrik, Subramanian and Trebbi (2004).

that lack of public education is an impediment to structural change from agriculture to manufacturing. This induces a negative feedback to industrialization by preventing learning-by-doing effects in manufacturing.³ Finally, we simultaneously endogenize the second economic institution which drives development in our model along with the provision of public education: the trade regime. We demonstrate that, in political equilibrium, a land-abundant and landowner-dominated economy supports openness to trade without providing public schooling.

Our analysis suggests that, without openness big landlords might have supported education for promoting productivity in the manufacturing sector in order to get access to cheaper manufacturing products. In contrast, with access to the world market the landed elites had no incentives to implement reforms towards a better educated labor force at home. As argued in more detail at the end of the paper, focussing on the case of New World economies, our basic mechanism is well-supported by empirical evidence. First, there has been a substantial degree of inequality in the distribution of political power in many Southern New World economies towards big landowners at least until the beginning of the 20th century (e.g., Sokoloff and Engerman, 2000; Engerman, Haber and Sokoloff, 2000; Engerman and Sokoloff, 2002), related to a failure to introduce an effective education system (Reimers, 2004). Second, there is overwhelming evidence that - thanks to dramatically falling transport costs and support by trade policy - commodity markets have become highly integrated in the late 19th century. Consistent with our theory, Latin American economies have been major exporters of agricultural goods and mineral resources, in turn importing manufacturing goods from the European industrial core (e.g., O'Rourke, Taylor and Williamson, 1996; Williamson, 1998; Maddison, 2000; Bértola and Williamson, 2003).

The literature on institutions and development has recently become a core field in the study of economic growth. For instance, in an interesting but different approach

³Matsuyama (1992) analyzes a two-sector model which shows that an increase in agricultural productivity may have a negative impact on growth (fueled by learning-by-doing in the manufacturing sector) in a small open economy and is positively related to growth in autarky, when the income elasticity of demand for the agricultural good is less than unitary. In contrast, we analyze the role of the political system and the trade regime for the political equilibrium and its implications for structural change and development.

to ours, Galor, Moav and Vollrath (2003) analyze for a closed economy the politicoeconomic equilibrium regarding growth-enhancing public expenditure on education.⁴ They argue that ultimately the accumulation of physical capital will give landowners incentives to support public education because of capital-skill complementarity. However, the point in time for this to happen is adversely related to land inequality. Therefore, high land inequality is an impediment for development.⁵ In an alternative approach, Acemoglu, Johnson and Robinson (2001, 2002) argue that European settlers introduced property rights protection in previously poor economies, which has been favorable to future investments, whereas they expropriated resource- and land-abundant regions.⁶

From a theoretical point of view, the main innovation that our analysis contributes to the literature on institutions and development is to examine the interaction between the political system and the trade regime when tax-financed public investments are essential for economic progress. In contrast to Galor et al. (2003), we argue that the open trade regime prevalent in landowner-dominated oligarchies has played a salient role for their incentives to block educational reforms. That is, the political power of landed elites in combination with openness to world trade has been responsible for the dismal growth performance of many resource-abundant but nowadays less developed economies. Moreover, whereas Galor et al. assume perfect substitutability of agricultural and manufacturing goods, in our political mechanism the impact of both

⁴In a related paper by Gradstein and Justman (1997), typically, a democratic choice is favorable to public education and growth as opposed to an elite society. Their closed economy, one-sector model is, however, not designed to explain the interests of landed elites and does not refer to the role of the trade regime.

⁵In a similar fashion, Galor and Moav (2003) argue that the demise of the class struggle between capitalists and workers in Europe and the U.S. can be led back to eventually coinciding interests with respect to public education, induced by a gradual decline in the marginal productivity of physical capital as capital accumulated. This view is in contrast to a recent literature which argues that democratization has been deliberately supported by the elites to avoid social unrest and revolution (e.g., Acemoglu and Robinson, 2000, 2001) or to reap the benefits from an educated labor force. Bourguignon and Verdier (2000) analyze the trade-off solved by elites when education of the poor has positive externalities to them but inevitably leads to an extended voting participation, and thus to redistribution from the elites to the poor.

⁶Accemoglu et al. (2001) argue that a high settler mortality rate in the 19th century discouraged settlements and thus has led colonizers to set up "extracting states". In contrast, they introduced property rights legislation in regions which have been more favorable to settlement.

higher public investments and a change in the trade regime works through changes in relative goods prices. We also allow for heterogeneity among landowners where small landowners are more inclined to give up their land and become workers in the process of development. This accounts for a plausible feature of structural change.⁷

The plan of the paper is as follows. Section 2 presents the basic structure of the model. Section 3 derives the economic equilibrium. Section 4 analyzes for democracy as well as for a feudal system the political equilibrium regarding both public investment for a given trade regime and the trade regime itself. Moreover, we examine the implications of the politico-economic equilibrium for structural change. Section 5 provides a dynamic version of the model which incorporates productivity spillovers and learning-by-doing effects of endogenous structural change towards manufacturing. Section 6 discusses the empirical relevance of our analysis for Latin American development. The last section summarizes and briefly discusses some implications for development policy today. All proofs are relegated to an appendix.

2 The Basic Model

Consider a two-sector economy ("agriculture" and "manufacturing"), producing two consumption goods under perfect competition. The price of the agricultural good (X)is normalized to unity.⁸ The price of the manufacturing good (Y) is denoted by p.

⁷In contrast to Galor and Weil (2000), Galor et al. (2003) and Galor and Moav (2003, 2004), we do not provide a unified growth theory in the sense that human capital accumulation endogenously arises as a consequence of prior development processes, and becomes the engine of growth in later stages of development (for a survey on unified growth theory, see Galor, 2004). At least for Latin America, there is evidence of a continued struggle between the industrial elite in the cities and landowners where the former gradually gained power during the twentieth century (e.g., Coatsworth and Williamson, 2002; Bértola and Williamson, 2003; Reimers, 2004). Interestingly, this occurred in parallel with significant increases in protectoral measures in Europe and the U.S. which limited trade with Latin America. This suggests that the "globalization backlash" in the twentieth century weakened political power of landowners and, consistent with the predictions of our theory, altered their attitude towards public education to some degree. Thus, our model not only provides a good description of the divergence of Latin America and Western economies particularly in the nineteenth century, still echoing today, but is also consistent with a change in Latin America's public education policy thereafter.

⁸The X-good may also be interpreted as some natural resource like silver or gold. For instance, mining was the primarily form of production in Spanish colonies such as Mexico and Peru, and silver and gold their first primary export. In contrast, other colonies like Jamaica, Barbados, Cuba and Brazil primarily grew sugar, tobacco, coffee and other staple crops for the world market.

Under free trade, p is exogenously given by the world market at $\bar{p} \in \mathbb{R}_{++}$.

There is a unit mass of individuals, of initially three types: big landlords, small landlords and landless workers, indexed i = B, S, W, with fraction (and number) $\mu^B \in$ $(0,1), \mu^S \in [0, 1 - \mu^B)$ and $\mu^W = 1 - \mu^B - \mu^S$, respectively. Each big landlord owns an amount ρ^B of land, whereas a small landlord owns $\rho^S < \rho^B$ of land. Thus, the economy's total land endowment is given by $\bar{R} = R^B + R^S$, where $R^B \equiv \mu^B \rho^B$ and $R^S \equiv \mu^S \rho^S$.

Moreover, each individual holds a unit time endowment. (Individuals do not differ in abilities.) For simplicity, individuals have homothetic and identical preferences over the two consumption goods, which can be represented by a linearly homogenous utility function u(x, y) meeting the standard properties.⁹ Thus, the indirect utility function of an individual with net income m^i , denoted V^i , can be written as

$$V^i = g(p)m^i,\tag{1}$$

where $g(\cdot)$ is a strictly decreasing function.

Landowners can decide whether to be active farmers or to give up their land. This captures the possibility of migration from land to the cities, i.e., urbanization and expansion of the manufacturing sector, which is an important feature of *structural change*. If not working as farmer, an individual supplies its time endowment inelastically to a perfect labor market. The unit time endowment of active farmers is fully absorbed by supervising and organizing agricultural production (and sales) at their land. If a landlord decides not to be active as farmer, either this land is not used or another individual has to employ one unit of labor for supervising agricultural production at this land. As will become apparent below, this assumption simplifies the analysis by removing the land market from the model. In Appendix B, we relax the assumption such that structural change goes along with a selling of land by small to big landowners,

⁹Allowing for non-homothetic preferences, e.g., accounting for "Engel's law", does not affect the main insights from our analysis regarding the conflict between landed elites and workers on the preferred level of public investment (and the role of the trade regime), but makes the mechanisms much less transparent and considerably complicates the analysis.

and show that the insights of our analysis remain unaffected.

Both sectors employ constant-returns-to-scale technologies. The agricultural good is produced with land and labor, which are perfect complements.¹⁰ Denoting dependent labor input as l^i , a farmer of group i = B, S produces output x^i according to the production function

$$x^{i} = A_X \min(\rho^{i}, l^{i}). \tag{2}$$

The production technology for output Y in the manufacturing sector is given by

$$Y = A_Y L_Y,\tag{3}$$

where L_Y denotes labor input in manufacturing. In order to ensure that there are enough labor resources in the economy such that the manufacturing sector can be active even if all landlords choose to fully employ their land to produce the X-good, we assume $\bar{R} + \mu^B + \mu^S < 1$, i.e., $\bar{R} < \mu^W = 1 - \mu^B - \mu^S$.

Productivity level A_Y , and possibly also A_X , can be influenced by policy. In particular, we assume that they are functions of the level of public expenditure G, i.e.,

$$A_j = f_j(G), \ j = X, Y.$$
(4)

For instance, G can be interpreted as (per capita) spending on public (compulsory) schooling or investment in public infrastructure.¹¹ Suppose that $f_X(\cdot)$ fulfills $f_X(0) > 0$, $f'_X(\cdot) \ge 0$ and $f''_X(\cdot) \le 0$. $f_Y(\cdot)$ is strictly increasing and strictly concave, and fulfills $f_Y(0) > 0$, $\lim_{G\to 0} f'_Y(G) = \infty$ and $\lim_{G\to\infty} f'_Y(G) = 0$. It is plausible to assume, particularly with respect to educational expenditure, that public investment G is

 $^{^{10}}$ This assumption not only simplifies the analysis considerably but is also plausible in view of the limited substitution possibilities in traditional agricultural production.

¹¹For the interpretation of G as (per capita) schooling investment (recall that there is a unit mass of individuals), let A_Y be the efficiency unit per manufacturing worker, which positively depends on G. That is, output Y is determined by the employed efficiency units of labor (i.e., the human capital stock), $A_Y L_Y$, in manufacturing. Productivity A_X can be thought of being determined by a spillover effect from technological knowledge A_Y in manufacturing. Formally, such a spillover can be written as $A_X = F(A_Y) = F(f_Y(G)) \equiv f_X(G)$, where the mapping F represents the spillover effect.

more effective in the manufacturing sector than in the agricultural sector.¹² Defining $\alpha_j(G) := Gf'_j(G)/f_j(G)$ as the elasticity of productivity A_j with respect to G in sector j = X, Y, this means

$$\alpha_X(G) < \alpha_Y(G). \tag{A1}$$

Public spending is financed by taxes T^i , i = B, S, W. The government budget is balanced.

3 Economic Equilibrium

In equilibrium, each dependent worker must be indifferent between working for a farmer or working in the manufacturing sector. Thus, the wage rate paid by both sectors coincides; it is denoted by w. Moreover, production technology (2) and fixed supervising requirements imply that either $l^i = \rho^i$ or $l^i = 0$, i = B, S. Thus, the gross income level of an active farmer i is given by¹³

$$I^{i} = (A_{X} - w)\rho^{i} = (f_{X}(G) - w)\rho^{i}, i = B, S.$$
(5)

Gross income of a dependent worker is given by w since workers inelastically supply one unit of time to the labor market. Net income levels are given by

$$m^{i} \equiv I^{i} - T^{i}, \quad i = B, S, W.$$

$$\tag{6}$$

If $m^S > m^W$, a small farmer hires ρ^S units of labor. In contrast, if $m^S < m^W$, he gives up his land and works either for a big landlord or in the manufacturing sector, earning wage income w. In this case, he will not be able to sell the land at a positive

¹²Thinking about the late 19th century, for instance, skill requirements for manufacturing production have increased substantially during the "second" industrial revolution (the petro-chemical industrial wave), which embodied fairly complex technologies (e.g., Bértola and Williamson, 2003). The assumption that the effectiveness of an increase in G is larger in the manufacturing sector is perhaps more debatable in the case of infrastructure provision like railways, which also promoted agricultural exports.

¹³A positive income of active farmers requires $A_X > w$. This may require further restrictions on (parameters of) the model, which will be made explicit in later footnotes.

price (see, however, the modification of the model in Appendix B). To see this, note that any landless individual using this land for agricultural production requires to earn at least outside option m^W , and an already active farmer has to hire somebody for supervision at wage rate w. Since $m^S < m^W \le w$ if a small farmer gives up his land, employing this land does not pay for anybody, so its price will be zero. (Analogous considerations hold for a big landlord.) Let w^i , i = B, S, be the wage rates at which a landowner of group i is indifferent between working as farmer or as dependent worker; formally, w^i is given by $(A_X - w^i)\rho^i - T^i = w^i - T^W$, according to (5) and (6). This implies for the threshold values at which farmers give up land

$$w^{i} = \frac{T^{W} - T^{i} + A_{X}\rho^{i}}{1 + \rho^{i}}, \, i = B, S.$$
(7)

If taxes are uniform,¹⁴ then $w^i = A_X \rho^i / (1 + \rho^i)$. Allowing for non-uniform tax schedules alters the result in a straightforward manner. If, say, $T^S > T^W$, then w^S is smaller than in the case of uniform taxes for any given level of A_X . That is, small landlords take into account that giving up their land would imply a more favorable tax treatment and thus become dependent worker for a lower wage rate than if taxes were uniform. As this straightforward effect is not central to our main arguments, we can further simplify the analysis by focussing on a uniform lump-sum tax. That is, we suppose

$$T^B = T^S = T^W = G, (A2)$$

where the latter equation follows from the balanced budget assumption. Moreover, w^i is strictly increasing in ρ^i and positive under A2. Thus, $0 < w^S < w^B$ for all $G \ge 0$.

Denoting the share of small and big landowners who are active as farmers by s and b, we have in total $b\mu^B + s\mu^S$ active farmers employing an amount $\hat{R}(s,b) \equiv bR^B + bR^B$

¹⁴The shape of the tax schedules is irrelevant for the decision of farmers to give up their land. For an income tax $T^i(I^i)$ we have $T^W(w^i) - T^i((A_X - w)\rho^i)$, at the right-hand side of (7). Thus, the threshold wage w^i is implicitly defined $((T^i)' < 1$ guarantees a unique w^i), i = B, S. Only the tax burden at w^i matters for structural change. Any tax, whether lump-sum or not, with a uniform tax burden at w^i is neutral in our context. (Note that individual effort supply is inelastic.) Thus, we don't lose anything by focussing on lump-sum taxes only.

 sR^S of both land and labor (which coincide under production technology (2)). Thus, manufacturing employment is given by $L_Y = 1 - b(\mu^B + R^B) - s(\mu^S + R^S) \equiv \hat{L}_Y(s, b)$. (Note that $\hat{L}_Y(1, 1) = \mu^W - \bar{R} > 0$.)

Finally, note that profit maximization under perfect competition in the Y-sector implies

$$w = pA_Y = pf_Y(G), (8)$$

according to (3). We are now ready to derive the equilibrium under autarky and in a small open economy, respectively.

3.1 Autarky

This section examines the equilibrium outcomes under autarky and derives comparativestatic results with respect to an increase in public spending G.

Since preferences are homothetic, utility maximization implies that aggregate demand for the manufacturing good relative to aggregate demand of the agricultural good is a strictly decreasing function of p, and independent of any income variables. Denote this function by D(p) and note that $D'(\cdot) < 0$. In a goods market equilibrium, Y/X = D(p), where $X = A_X \hat{R}(s, b)$ is total output of the agricultural sector and $Y = A_Y \hat{L}_Y(s, b)$ is manufacturing output. Consequently, the (relative) equilibrium price p is given by

$$\hat{L}_Y(s,b)\xi = D(p)\hat{R}(s,b),\tag{9}$$

where $\xi \equiv A_Y/A_X = f_Y(G)/f_X(G) \equiv \tilde{\xi}(G)$. This defines p as a function $\tilde{p}(G, s, b)$ with the following properties.

Lemma 1. Under A1, $\tilde{p}(G, s, b)$ is decreasing in G, and increasing in s and b.

Assumption A1 implies $\tilde{\xi}' > 0$. An increase in G is more effective in enhancing productivity, and thus output, of the manufacturing sector. Hence, the relative price p of the Y-good must decrease after an increase in G in order to restore the goods market equilibrium. In fact, the required decrease in p (shifting demand towards the Y-good) is less pronounced the higher the elasticity of substitution between the two goods, $\varepsilon(p) \equiv -pD'(p)/D(p)$. Moreover, p increases if production of the Y-good declines and that of the X-good increases, which explains why $\partial \tilde{p}/s > 0$ and $\partial \tilde{p}/b > 0$.

Using (8) and $p = \tilde{p}(G, s, b)$, we get for the wage rate w

$$w = \tilde{p}(G, s, b) f_Y(G) \equiv \tilde{w}(G, s, b).$$
(10)

Lemma 2. $\partial \tilde{w}(G, s, b)/\partial G > (=, <)0$ if and only if $\varepsilon(\tilde{p}(G, s, b)) > (=, <)1 - \alpha_X(G)/\alpha_Y(G)$. Moreover, $\tilde{w}(G, s, b)$ is increasing in s and b.

An increase in G has two opposing effects on the wage rate w. On the one hand, relative output price p declines under A1. This has a negative effect on wage rate w. On the other hand, productivity in the Y- sector is raised when G increases, which has a positive effect on w. The net effect hinges on the relationship between the elasticity of relative goods demand D(p) with respect to p, $\varepsilon(p)$, and the relative elasticity of productivity with respect to G in the two sectors, $\alpha_X(G)/\alpha_Y(G)$. If ε or α_X/α_Y is high, then only a small decrease in p is required to restore the equilibrium after an increase in G. Thus, the productivity effect of G dominates and the wage rate w rises with G. However, the opposite may be true if both ε and α_X/α_Y are low. For instance, in the special case in which G is only effective in the manufacturing sector (i.e., $\alpha_X = 0$), and utility function u is Cobb-Douglas i.e., $\varepsilon = 1$), an increase in G has no effect on $\tilde{w}(\cdot, s, b)$. In fact, $u(x, y) = x^x y^{1-\chi}$, $0 < \chi < 1$, implies $D(p) = (1 - \chi)/(\chi p)$, and thus,

$$\tilde{w}(\cdot, s, b) = \frac{(1-\chi)\hat{R}(s, b)A_X}{\chi\hat{L}_Y(s, b)},\tag{11}$$

according to (9) and (10). We will refer to this case of Cobb-Douglas utility with $A_X = const.$ as *Example* in the following.¹⁵

So far, the autarky equilibrium has been characterized for given fractions of active

¹⁵Note that in this *Example*, $A_X > \tilde{w}(G, 1, 1)$ (implying that gross income of farmers is positive) requires $\chi \mu^W > \bar{R}$, as $\hat{L}_Y(1, 1) = \mu^W - \bar{R}$ and $\hat{R}(1, 1) = \bar{R}$. (This also implies $A_X > \tilde{w}(G, 0, 1)$ since $\tilde{w}(G, s, b)$ is increasing in s, according to Lemma 2.)

farmers, b and s. Besides goods market clearing and labor market clearing, however, in equilibrium, landlords must not have an incentive to deviate from their decisions whether to become workers or to remain farmers. Different occupational regimes may result in equilibrium, depending on how many farmers give up their land and move to manufacturing. The following proposition characterizes the equilibrium regimes in autarky.

Proposition 1. (Autarky equilibrium). Under A2, s_{AUT} , b_{AUT} and $w_{AUT} = \tilde{w}(G, s, b)$ are an autarky equilibrium if and only if one of the following conditions hold, where $w^i = A_X \rho^i / (1 + \rho^i)$, i = B, S.

(i)
$$\tilde{w}(G, 1, 1) \leq w^{S}$$
 and $s_{AUT} = b_{AUT} = 1$.
(ii) $\tilde{w}(G, \hat{s}, 1) = w^{S}$ for $0 < \hat{s} < 1$ and $s_{AUT} = \hat{s}$, $b_{AUT} = 1$.
(iii) $w^{S} \leq \tilde{w}(G, 0, 1) \leq w^{B}$ and $s_{AUT} = 0$, $b_{AUT} = 1$.
(iv) $\tilde{w}(G, 0, \hat{b}) = w^{B}$ for $0 < \hat{b} < 1$ and $s_{AUT} = 0$, $b_{AUT} = \hat{b}$.

Recall that w^S and w^B (with $w^S < w^B$) are the threshold wages at which small and big landowners, respectively, are indifferent of being active as farmers or to become workers. Moreover, $m^S > (<)m^W$ if $w < (>)w^S$, and analogously for big landowners, since increasing wage rates reduce income from farming (through rising labor costs) and benefit workers. Note first that s > 0 implies $\tilde{w}(G, s, b) \leq w^S < w^B$ and thus b = 1. That is, if ever, big landowners are the last to become workers. Part (i) of Proposition 1 describes the case in which all landlords remain farmers, as the wage is below threshold w^S . In the case of part (ii), we have an interior solution with some small landlords being farmers and others being workers. To see that no other pair $(s,b) \neq (\hat{s},1), 0 < \hat{s} < 1$, can be an equilibrium, note that at $w < w^S$ all landowners want to remain farmers, i.e., (s, b) = (1, 1), which is inconsistent with presumption $w^S = \tilde{w}(G, \hat{s}, 1) < \tilde{w}(G, 1, 1)$. Similarly, if $w > w^S$, then s = 0, which is inconsistent with $\tilde{w}(G,0,1) < \tilde{w}(G,\hat{s},1) = w^S$. Part (iii) refers to the case in which the wage rate is in a medium range: high enough to induce small landlords to withdraw from their land, but low enough for all big landowners to remain farmers. In case (iv), small landlords all become workers since $w = w^B > w^S$, whereas a more or less large fraction of big landlords remain farmers. To see that this is the only equilibrium when $w^B < \tilde{w}(G, 0, 1)$, note that any $(s, b) \neq (0, \hat{b})$ would require $\tilde{w}(G, 0, 1) \le w^B$, in contradiction to $w^B = \tilde{w}(G, 0, \hat{b}) < \tilde{w}(G, 0, 1)$. Finally, b = 0 cannot hold in autarky equilibrium, as this would imply that output of the X-good is zero. Since the case that big landlords give up their land to become workers (b < 1) is of no interest in our context anyway, we shall focus the analysis in the remainder of the paper exclusively on b = 1.

Proposition 1 also shows that, in general, in case (ii) s_{AUT} varies with G since \hat{s} , defined by condition $\tilde{w}(G, \hat{s}, 1) = w^S$, is a function of G. In an analogous way, \hat{b} would be a function of G in case (iv) with $b_{AUT} < 1$. However, in our *Example*, these equilibrium values are independent of public investment G, i.e., an increase in G can never induce structural change. To see this, note first that threshold wages $w^i = A_X \rho^i / (1 + \rho^i), i = B, S$, are constant if A_X is constant. Second, according to (11), also $\tilde{w}(G, s, b)$ is independent of G. Thus, G doesn't enter the criterion $\tilde{w} \gtrless w^i$ so that the autarky equilibrium s_{AUT} , b_{AUT} and w_{AUT} depend on preferences, land endowments and exogenous technological fundamentals only.

The political equilibrium will depend on how well different agents fare under a certain G-choice. For this, consider the indirect utility functions given by

$$V^{i} = [(A_{X} - w)\rho^{i} - G]g(p), \ i = B, S,$$
(12)

$$V^W = [w - G]g(p), \tag{13}$$

according to assumption A2, (1), (5) and (6). Recalling g'(p) < 0, it follows that all individuals gain as consumers from cheaper manufacturing goods. The next result shows that this unambiguously occurs in any autarky equilibrium when G increases.¹⁶

Corollary 1. (Relative price in autarky equilibrium). Under A1 and A2, autarky equilibrium price $\tilde{p}_{AUT}(G) \equiv \tilde{p}(G, s_{AUT}, b_{AUT})$ is decreasing in G.

¹⁶Moreover, if G is raised, active farmers may also gain from higher sales revenue, to the extent that $f_X(G)$ is increasing. Finally, they benefit from an increase in G if wages decrease (i.e., if $\varepsilon + \alpha_X/\alpha_Y < 1$, according to Lemma 2), which of course would hurt workers. But also the opposite may hold, since $\partial \tilde{w}(G, s, b)/\partial G > 0$, is possible.

Corollary 1 is important when comparing the autarky equilibrium with the equilibrium under openness, which is done next. This comparison will ultimately be the key to gain insight in the analysis of the political equilibrium in section 4.

3.2 Small Open Economy

In a small open economy (SOE), we have $p = \bar{p}$. Thus, domestic public policy cannot benefit individuals as consumers by lowering the price p, contrary to the autarky regime. Moreover, $w = \bar{p}A_Y = \bar{p}f_Y(G) \equiv w_{SOE}$. Hence, the wage rate under openness unambiguously increases in G. In contrast, according to the analysis in the previous section, w_{AUT} may increase or decrease with G, or remains unaffected. Thus, workers may benefit more from an increase in G under openness than in autarky since, under plausible conditions, the wage effect of an increase in G is higher under openness.¹⁷ (Obviously, it also holds in our *Example* above, where changes in G do not affect autarky wages at all.) Thus, under openness to trade, an increase in G gives rise to a distributional conflict between farmers and dependent workers (see (12) and (13)), which is not the typical case under autarky.

The next result characterizes the occupational structure. It shows that in equilibrium of a SOE, an increase in G does sooner or later lead to structural change (whereas we saw that in autarky this possibly never happens). In the knife-edge case that landowners are indifferent between keeping the farm or becoming worker, we assume that they are giving up their land.

Proposition 2. (Equilibrium in SOE). Let s_{SOE} , b_{SOE} denote the equilibrium fractions of active landlords (small and big, respectively) under openness. Under A2:

(i) If
$$\bar{p}\tilde{\xi}(G) < \frac{\rho^S}{1+\rho^S}$$
, then $(s_{SOE}, b_{SOE}) = (1, 1)$.
(ii) If $\frac{\rho^S}{1+\rho^S} \leq \bar{p}\tilde{\xi}(G) < \frac{\rho^B}{1+\rho^B}$, then $(s_{SOE}, b_{SOE}) = (0, 1)$
(iii) If $\bar{p}\tilde{\xi}(G) \geq \frac{\rho^B}{1+\rho^B}$, then $(s_{SOE}, b_{SOE}) = (0, 0)$.

¹⁷Generally, $\partial w_{SOE}/\partial G = \bar{p}f'_Y > \partial w_{AUT}/\partial G$ if $(1 - \alpha_X/\alpha_Y)/\varepsilon + \bar{p}/\tilde{p} > 1$. Thus, an increase in G has a higher impact on the wage rate in SOE if relative elasticity α_X/α_Y or substitutability between goods, ε , are sufficiently small. (Use $w_{AUT} = \tilde{p}(G, s_{AUT}, b_{AUT})f_Y(G)$ and the derivation in Lemma 1, 2.)

Since public investment is more effective in raising manufacturing productivity under A1, in SOE, farmers eventually will leave their land and become workers when G rises.¹⁸

4 Political Equilibrium

The political equilibrium involves decisions in two dimensions: the choice of public investment level G, and of the trade regime (autarky/openness). The equilibrium is considered for two political systems, a "feudal society" and a "democracy".

Policy preferences of big landlords determine the political outcome in a feudal society. Under democracy, workers' preferences are decisive. Policy preferences of small landlords are important to evaluate welfare consequences of political equilibria. As will become apparent, the interests of small landowners under openness are in line with either those of big landowners or those of workers, depending on the size of their landholdings, ρ^S . One can thus think of wealth requirements for voting participation as a characteristic which distinguishes a feudal from a democratic system.¹⁹ A democratic system can be thought of one in which people with no or little land determine the political equilibrium. In contrast, if wealth requirements are high, then the pivotal voter is a big landlord representing a landowner-dominated system. Finally, recall that the behavior of small landlords determines whether there is structural change in the economy.

For the role of the political system and of policy choices for economic development, two channels are important. First, as the analysis of the economic equilibrium has shown, public investment G in interaction with the trade regime determine to which extent there is structural change. Second, the G-level determines the productivity increase. In section 5, we extend the model to a dynamic framework in which eco-

¹⁸Note that $s_{SOE} = b_{SOE} = 0$ is possible in SOE, since goods do not have to be produced domestically in order to satisfy demand. However, as pointed out already in section 3.1, we shall not pay attention to the implausible case b < 1 in the following.

¹⁹As will be discussed in section 6.1, wealth requirements for the assignment of voting rights were prevalent and substantial in 19th century Latin America.

nomic growth is positively related to investment G. The main results from our basic (static) model remain qualitatively true.²⁰ We will thus refer to a low level of G as an impediment for development of the considered economy.

4.1 Public Investment in Political Equilibrium

Let G_{SOE}^i and G_{AUT}^i be the preferred levels of G of group i = B, S, W under openness and under autarky, respectively. (For simplicity, we assume throughout that these preferred levels are unique.)²¹ The following lemma characterizes policy preferences of big landowners and workers with respect to G.

Lemma 3. Under A1 and A2.

(i) Suppose

$$f'_X(G) < 1/\rho^B + \bar{p}f'_Y(G) \text{ for all } G \ge 0.$$
 (A3)

Then $G^B_{SOE} = 0$, whereas $G^B_{AUT} > 0$ is possible (and indeed prevails in the 'Example'). (ii) $G^W_{SOE} = f'_Y{}^{-1}(1/\bar{p}) > 0$. $G^W_{AUT} > 0$ is possible (and indeed prevails in the 'Example').

For an intuitive understanding of Lemma 3 it is useful to remember the characterization of the economic equilibrium in the previous section. In SOE, the wage rate $w_{SOE} = \bar{p}f_Y(G)$ unambiguously rises with G due to enhanced productivity in the manufacturing sector.²² Thus, if the impact of an increase in G on agricultural production is small (assumption A3), big landlords lose more than they gain from an increase in G. They have to pay both higher taxes and higher wages without significantly raising sales revenue. In contrast, workers in SOE simply face the trade-off between higher

²⁰In addition, the dynamic model allows us to analyze the development path of the economy, after a change in the political system or in the trade regime, respectively.

²¹Note that our focus on b = 1 requires $\bar{p}\tilde{\xi}(G_{SOE}^W) < \rho^B/(1+\rho^B)$ under openness and $\tilde{p}(G_{AUT}^W, 0, 1)\tilde{\xi}(G_{AUT}^W) \leq \rho^B/(1+\rho^B)$ in autarky (i.e., the preferred investment level of workers is such that big landlords remain farmers). The former condition follows from Proposition 2. The latter condition is equivalent to $\tilde{w}(G, 0, 1) \leq w^B$, evaluated at $G = G_{AUT}^W$, and follows from Proposition 1.

²²Note that, according to part (ii) of Lemma 3, condition $A_X > w$ (implying that gross income of farmers is positive) holds in a democratic and open economy if $A_X > \bar{p}f_Y(G_{SOE}^W) = \bar{p}f_Y(f'_Y)^{-1}(1/\bar{p})$. This is fulfilled if A_X is sufficiently high and/or \bar{p} is low. Under these conditions also $A_X > \bar{p}f_Y(0)$ holds, which is relevant for a feudal and open economy.

wages and higher taxes, which is a well-defined problem leading to an interior solution for G_{SOE}^W with $\partial G_{SOE}^W/\partial \bar{p} > 0$. That is, the higher the world market price for manufacturing products, the higher the level of public education investment preferred by workers. Under autarky, all individuals benefit from a lower price of the manufacturing good if G increases (Corollary 1), whereas $p = \bar{p}$ in SOE. Moreover, as argued in section 3.2, the wage effect is typically smaller in autarky than under openness and may even favor farmers. For instance, in our *Example*, neither sales of landlords nor production costs of landlords are affected by an increase in G. Also wage income of workers is unaffected. But since both groups gain as consumers of cheaper manufacturing goods, they vote for a positive amount of G under autarky.

The next results show how the politico-economic equilibrium regarding public investment depends on the political system and the trade regime. We first ask how, given the political system, changes in the trade regime affect development.

Proposition 3. (Trade regime and development, conditional on political system). Under A1-A3.

(i) In a feudal society, if anything, public investment is higher under autarky than under openness.

(ii) In democracy, the trade regime does not matter in a systematic way for development; that is, $G_{SOE}^W > = < G_{AUT}^W$ is possible.

Part (i) of Proposition 3 is an immediate consequence of part (i) of Lemma 3. It suggests that openness to trade is typically an impediment for development in a political system which is dominated by big landowners. In contrast, according to part (ii) of Proposition 3, public investment resulting in a democracy may be higher under openness than in autarky.

The following proposition shows how, given the trade regime, the political system affects development.

Proposition 4. (Political system and development, conditional on trade regime). Under A1-A3. (i) $G_{SOE}^W > G_{SOE}^B = 0$, i.e., under openness, public investment is higher in democracy than in feudal society.

(ii) Under autarky, the political system does not matter in a systematic way for development; that is, $G^B_{AUT} > = < G^W_{AUT}$ is possible.

Part (i) of Proposition 4 casts doubts on the conventional wisdom that openness to goods trade always fosters development, suggesting that this may be true only under democracy. In contrast, according to part (ii), the political system may not matter for development under autarky.

Regarding the slow development of relatively open but politically very unequal regions, like Latin America after independence, our results suggest that the ruling class of big landlords had no incentive to introduce or strengthen productivity-enhancing institutions like schooling due to their access to manufacturing products from abroad. In addition, underdevelopment of the manufacturing sector contributed, to the benefit of farmers, to low wages. Without openness the landlords might have supported productivity-enhancing education in order to get access to cheaper manufacturing products.

We now turn to welfare consequences. Of course, big landlords are always better off in a feudal society, in which they are pivotal for the political outcome, and workers benefit from democracy. The next result characterizes the welfare effects of the political system for small landlords by examining their policy preferences.

Proposition 5. (Small landlords). Assume A1-A3.

(a) Under openness, (i) if $\bar{p}\tilde{\xi}(G_{SOE}^W) < \rho^S/(1+\rho^S)$, welfare of small landlords is maximized in a feudal society; (ii) if $\bar{p}\tilde{\xi}(0) > \rho^S/(1+\rho^S)$, welfare of small landlords is maximized in democracy; (iii) if $\bar{p}\tilde{\xi}(0) \leq \rho^S/(1+\rho^S) \leq \bar{p}\tilde{\xi}(G_{SOE}^W)$, welfare of small landlords is maximized in a feudal society if $f_X(0)\rho^S + G_{SOE}^W \geq \bar{p}\left[f_Y(0)\rho^S + f_Y(G_{SOE}^W)\right]$ and in a democratic society otherwise.

(b) Under autarky, the political system does not matter in a systematic way for welfare of small landlords.



Figure 1: Illustration of part (a) of Proposition 4.

Part (a) of Proposition 5 is illustrated in Fig. 1. Recall that $G^B_{SOE} = 0$. As long as small landlords do not become workers (i.e., s = 1), their utility decreases gradually with G. At $G = \tilde{\xi}^{-1} \left(\rho^S / \left[\bar{p}(1+\rho^S) \right] \right) \equiv \hat{G}$, small landlords are indifferent between being active as farmer or as dependent worker (see Proposition 2). Thus, for $G > \hat{G}$ their utility coincides with that of landless workers. Now, if utility of small landlords is higher at point A than at point B, then they prefer zero investment, whereas G^W_{SOE} is optimal for them if vice versa. Also note that policy preferences of small landlords are directly related to their landholding, ρ^S . If ρ^S is high, the interests of big and small landlords coincide. That is, which group of landlords is pivotal doesn't matter. What we call feudal society is thus consistent with a political system in which the wealth requirement for voting participation is high. In contrast, the interests of small landlords coincide with those of workers. Thus, a democracy may be seen as a political system in which workers or landowners with little land are pivotal (e.g., if wealth requirements for voting participation are low). Under autarky, a change in the political system from, say, an oligarchic system to a democracy may increase or lower welfare of small landlords in an unsystematic way, as suggested by Proposition 5 (b). This also implies that in a political system in which small landowners are pivotal, the political equilibrium does not depend in a systematic way on their landholdings ρ^{S} .

Proposition 5 is related to the decision of small landlords to be farmer or to be employed as dependent worker. Suppose we start from an open economy with G = 0and s = b = 1 before individuals vote over the level of public investment. We may then ask how the likelihood of structural change under openness, i.e., a switch s = 1to s = 0 (and thus from agricultural production to manufacturing), depends on the political system.

Proposition 6. (Structural change in SOE). Under A1-A3. Suppose G = 0and s = 1 initially. Then under openness, if anything, structural change occurs in democracy but never in a feudal society.

Democracy in an open economy, because it leads to higher public investment than in a feudal society, also is more likely to promote structural change. This has important long-run implications. Structural change from agriculture to manufacturing production may have positive feedback effects upon the development process through learning-bydoing in the manufacturing sector. They are worked out in the dynamic version of the model in section 5.

4.2 Openness or Autarky in Political Equilibrium?

So far we have examined how education or infrastructure provision depends on the interaction between the political system (feudal or democratic) and the trade regime (openness vs. autarky). Now we also allow the trade regime, *in addition* to the level of G, to be endogenously determined in political equilibrium (for either political system), i.e., we analyze a two-dimensional voting choice. This is important because if, for instance, openness would not arise in a feudal society under plausible conditions in our model, one could argue that the result about the role of goods trade for development in a feudal society is not of much interest.

For examining the plausibility of an open and feudal economy trapped in a low education-low productivity equilibrium, we relate the political equilibrium regarding the trade regime to the pattern of comparative advantage. Comparative advantages are determined by the relationship between the autarky price $\tilde{p}_{AUT}(G)$ for some G-level, and the world market price, \bar{p} . If $\tilde{p}_{AUT}(G) > \bar{p}$, then the considered economy has a comparative advantage with respect to the agricultural good, which is plausible for a land-abundant, developing country. We consider first the trade regime in a feudal society.

Proposition 7. (Trade regime in feudal society). Under A2 and A3, openness is supported in a feudal society if $\tilde{p}_{AUT}(G^B_{AUT}) > \bar{p}$.

According to Proposition 7, big farmers prefer to have access to the world market whenever the economy has a comparative advantage in the X-good. In this case, the change in relative prices induced by a change in the trade regime from autarky to open goods markets lets big landlords unambiguously gain. Even if in autarky the wage rate would decrease with G (which would lower production costs of farmers), switching to an open trade regime with $G_{SOE}^B = 0$ unambiguously pays off for the landlords due to the benefit as consumer. In addition, there may be saving of taxes for public schooling provision.

Under democracy, the following holds.

Proposition 8. (Trade regime in democracy). Under A2, openness may or may not be supported in a democracy. In particular, both outcomes are possible if $\tilde{p}_{AUT}(G^W_{AUT}) > \bar{p}$.

Proposition 8 shows that workers do not necessarily prefer openness to autarky, although an open trade regime may be implemented in a democracy. This also applies when the economy has a comparative advantage in the X-good, in contrast to the unambiguous support of openness by landlords in an analogous situation (Proposition 7). On the one hand, workers gain as consumers when p declines after a change in the trade regime; however, on the other hand, wage rates may be depressed.

5 A Dynamic Framework

In this section, we extend our basic model to a dynamic framework in which public investments and structural change are the engines of development. This allows us to examine explicitly how the development path depends on the interaction between the political system and the trade regime of the economy.

5.1 Structure of the Dynamic Economy

For convenience, suppose that individuals are infinitely living in continuous time. For simplicity, we assume that there are no savings or storage possibilities. Lifetime-utility of an individual from group i = B, S, W, is then given by the present discounted value of the stream of instantaneous utility $V^i(t) = g(p(t))m^i(t)$ at time $t \ge 0$, according to (1), i.e., $\int_0^\infty V^i(t)e^{-\beta t}dt$, where $\beta > 0$ is the time preference rate.²³ Again, we focus on uniform lump-sum taxation under a balanced budget (each period) to finance public investment (assumption A2).

The key assumption in this section is that productivity A_Y in the manufacturing sector evolves over time according to²⁴

$$\dot{A}_Y(t) = f_Y(G(t))A_Y(t)^{\gamma}L_Y(t)^{\theta} - \delta A_Y(t), \qquad (14)$$

where $\gamma > 0$ and $\theta \ge 0$ give rise to intertemporal spillovers or learning-by-doing effects which render the impact of an increase in G for raising productivity more effective if the level of productivity or the amount of labor employed in the manufacturing sector are high. If $\theta = 0$, then manufacturing employment, $L_Y(t)$, has no impact on the future evolution of productivity A_Y . If $\theta = \gamma$, then $\dot{A}_Y = f_Y(G)Y^{\gamma} - \delta A_Y$, which resembles the learning-by-doing spillovers from output $Y [= A_Y L_Y]$ as modelled, e.g., by Matsuyama (1992). However, we exclude the knife-edge case of balanced steadystate productivity growth (which would occur if $\gamma = 1$), i.e., we assume $\gamma \in (0, 1)$. $\delta \in (0, 1]$ is the depreciation rate of productivity A_Y . (The function $f_Y(G)$ has the same properties as in the basic model.)

In the basic model, we assumed that public investment is less effective in the X-sector than in the Y- sector (assumption A1) and, for the analysis of the political equilibrium, focussed on the case in which the impact of a marginal increase in G on A_X is sufficiently small (assumption A3). Here, we make our life simple by supposing that A_X is a constant. Finally, suppose for simplicity that the rest of the world is in its steady state, i.e., output price p is fixed at \bar{p} in SOE at all times.

²³Alternatively, in a discrete-time model we could replace the infinite-life assumption by hypothesizing non-overlapping generations, each living one period, which are characterized by some dynastic bequest motive à la Barro (1974). That is, life-time utility of a member *i* of generation *t* is given by $U_t^i = V_t^i + \beta U_{t+1}^i$, $0 < \beta < 1$, i.e., $U_t^i = \sum_{t=0}^{\infty} \beta^t V_t^i$. Results would be unchanged compared to the continuous time version. An even simpler alternative, which however does not allow to examine the development path but reproduces the results of our static version, is a two-period model in which public investments made in period 1 pay off in terms of productivity gains in period 2.

 $^{^{24}(14)}$ replaces (4) from the basic model for the Y-sector.

5.2 Economic Equilibrium

Note from (9) that in autarky p is given by $\hat{L}_Y(s(t), b(t))A_Y(t) = D(p(t))\hat{R}(s(t), b(t))A_X$, i.e., p is decreasing in A_Y . That is, output price p(t) falls as the economy develops (driven by public investment), whereas the impact on the wage rate $w(t) = p(t)A_Y(t)$ is ambiguous.²⁵ In contrast, under openness, since $p(t) = \bar{p}$, w is unambiguously increasing in A_Y .

The autarky equilibrium can be characterized by a straightforward modification of Proposition 1. For simplicity, we shall focus however on the case of Cobb-Douglas preferences in which the wage rate is fixed to the level in (11). As a consequence, the fractions of active farmers, s, b, and thus $L_Y = \hat{L}_Y(s, b)$ are independent of the public investment stream and A_Y in the closed economy. For the open trade regime, Proposition 2 implies the following evolution of employment in the manufacturing sector.

Corollary 2. (Evolution of $L_Y(t)$). Suppose A2 holds. Under openness,

$$L_{Y}(t) = \Phi(A_{Y}(t)) \equiv \begin{cases} \hat{L}_{Y}(1,1) \equiv L_{Y}^{I} \text{ if } A_{Y}(t) < \frac{A_{X}\rho^{S}}{\bar{p}(1+\rho^{S})}, \\ \hat{L}_{Y}(0,1) \equiv L_{Y}^{II} \text{ if } \frac{A_{X}\rho^{S}}{\bar{p}(1+\rho^{S})} \leq A_{Y}(t) < \frac{A_{X}\rho^{B}}{\bar{p}(1+\rho^{B})}, \\ \hat{L}_{Y}(0,0) \text{ if } A_{Y}(t) \geq \frac{A_{X}\rho^{B}}{\bar{p}(1+\rho^{B})}. \end{cases}$$
(15)

Hence, under openness, there will be structural change when the economy develops, where the state of development is measured by the productivity of the manufacturing sector.²⁶ That is, the economy may move from *Regime I* in early stages of development, characterized by low manufacturing employment L_Y^I , to *Regime II* in later stages of development, with $L_Y^{II} > L_Y^I$. In turn, according to (14), this has a positive feedback effect on the evolution of productivity if $\theta > 0$, for any given path of G(t).²⁷ In a steady

 $^{^{25}}w$ is increasing (decreasing) in A_Y if $\varepsilon > (=, <)1$.

 $^{^{26}}$ Introduction of a land market leads to a slight modification of (15) which however does not change the results (see Appendix B).

 $^{^{27}}$ Irwin (2002) presents evidence which suggests that economic growth in the late 19th century was crucially driven by structural change, i.e., by reductions in the share of agricultural employment. This lends support to the accumulation equation (14).

state with $G(t) = G^*$ (steady state values are indicated by superscript (*) hereafter) we have $\dot{A}_Y = 0$, and thus, $L_Y(t) = L_Y^* = \Phi(A_Y^*)$, where (14) and (15) imply that A_Y^* is given by

$$A_Y^* = \left[\frac{f_Y(G^*) \left(L_Y^*\right)^{\theta}}{\delta}\right]^{\frac{1}{1-\gamma}} \equiv \Psi(G^*, L_Y^*) = \Psi(G^*, \Phi(A_Y^*)).$$
(16)

5.3 Political Equilibrium

In the following politico-economic analysis, we focus on the two key questions of the paper which address the slow development process of relatively open, land- or resourceabundant, but politically unequal economies like in Latin America. First, how does the development path under openness depend on the political system, and second, how does it depend on the trade regime in a feudal system? That is, we analyze the qualitative effects of a switch from a feudal society to a democracy under openness, and a switch from a feudal society under openness to autarky.

Suppose that, initially, the economy is in a steady state with G = 0 and s = b = 1, i.e., $A_Y(0) = \Psi(0, L_Y^I) \equiv \Psi_0^I > 0$. Again, we focus on $b = 1.^{28}$ Then, by virtue of the assumption that policy preferences of big landlords determine the political equilibrium in a feudal society, the following emerges.

Proposition 9. (Development path of SOE in feudal society). Under A2, in political equilibrium of an open and feudal economy, there is neither development nor structural change; that is, the economy gets stuck at $(A_Y(t), G(t), L_Y(t)) = (\Psi_0^I, 0, L_Y^I)$ for all $t \ge 0$.

As in the static version of the model, big landowners in an open economy have no incentive to vote for an institutional reform, which would raise both wage cost and taxes without affecting output prices. Thus, the ruling class of big landowners prevents both development and structural change under openness.

²⁸This means, in analogy to the basic model, that big landowners do not want to give up their land at any time t under path G(t) chosen by policy.

Next we consider the political equilibrium in democracy, which is determined by policy preferences of workers. Using (13), workers maximize

$$\int_0^\infty \left[\bar{p}A_Y(t) - G(t)\right] g(\bar{p})e^{-\beta t} dt \quad \text{s.t.} \quad (14), \ (15), \ \lim_{T \to \infty} A_Y(T) \ge 0, \tag{17}$$

and given $A_Y(0) = \Psi_0^I$ and $L_Y(0) = L_Y^I$. We obtain the following result.

Proposition 10. (Development path of SOE in democracy). Under A2, in political equilibrium of an open and democratic economy, the development path has the following properties.

(a) In any steady state equilibrium, $G^* > 0$ and $A_Y^* = \left(f_Y(G^*) \left(L_Y^*\right)^{\theta} / \delta\right)^{\frac{1}{1-\gamma}} > \Psi_0^I$ with $L_Y^* \ge L_Y^I$.

(b) Initially, public investment jumps to G(0) > 0. If $\theta = 0$, then for t > 0, $A_Y(t)$ and G(t) gradually increase along a saddle path towards a unique steady state equilibrium. If $\theta > 0$, then there may be a further jump in G(t), together with structural change. After this structural change, $A_Y(t)$ and G(t) gradually increase along a saddle path towards higher steady state values than without structural change.

Comparing Proposition 9 and 10, a democracy will always fare better under openness than a feudal society (as suggested by Proposition 4 in the static version of the model), and - whenever there are learning-by-doing effects from expansion of the manufacturing workforce ($\theta > 0$) - the more so if there is structural change.

Fig. 2 depicts the phase diagram of the saddle path equilibrium adjustment to the steady state in an open and democratic economy without structural change (e.g., for $\theta = 0$), whereas Fig. 3 shows a development path with both structural change through learning-by-doing effects from employment in the Y-sector. The figures illustrate that under openness a switch from a feudal system (stuck at Ψ_0^I) to democracy starts a development process fueled by continuous investments in public education/infrastructure and, possibly, structural change.

We now examine the political equilibrium in a closed economy. It turns out that the development path is qualitatively similar under both a feudal system and a democracy



Figure 2: Saddle path equilibrium in an open and democratic economy if $\theta = 0$.



Figure 3: Development path in an open and democratic economy if $\theta > 0$, characterized by structural change from Regime I to Regime II.

if we assume Cobb-Douglas utility.

Proposition 11. (Development path under autarky in a feudal system). Under A2, with Cobb-Douglas utility. In a closed economy political equilibrium under either political system, initially, public investment jumps to G(0) > 0, and for t > 0, $A_Y(t)$ gradually increases and G(t) gradually decreases along a saddle path towards a unique steady state equilibrium. The steady state is characterized by $A_Y^* > \Psi_0^I$, $G^* > 0$ and $L_Y^* = L_Y^I$.

Comparing Proposition 9 and 11, a feudal system experiences economic development under autarky but not under openness (as suggested by Proposition 3). Moreover, a closed democracy clearly fares better that an oligarchic system under an open trade regime. Fig. 4 illustrates the transition of the economy to a steady state under either political system in the Cobb-Douglas example, with gradually increasing labor productivity in the manufacturing sector. In contrast to the development process in an open and democratic economy (Proposition 10), there will never be structural change under Cobb-Douglas utility.

6 Evidence: The Case of New World Economies

This section discusses the empirical relevance of the basic mechanism underlying our result that landowner-dominated societies, when integrated into world commodity markets, do not support growth-promoting institutions like public schooling. The historical evidence on the political and economic structure of New World economies shows that the analyzed interaction between the political system, trade regime and public education indeed contributes to an understanding of the economic divergence between Latin America and today's advanced countries. Two groups of historical facts are relevant. First, the oligarchic political system in Latin America after independence, the status of educational reforms and the role of human capital for industrialization in the late 19th century. Second, the integration of commodity markets in the 19th century, with Latin



Figure 4: Phase diagram in a closed economy under either political system (Cobb-Douglas utility).

America exporting both agricultural goods and natural resources, in turn importing manufacturing ones.

6.1 Oligarchic Structures and Human Capital

As pointed out by Sokoloff and Engerman (2000), Engerman, Haber and Sokoloff (2000) and Engerman and Sokoloff (2002), although many parts of the Caribbean and South America have formally been democracies, they lacked secrecy in balloting and had both wealth and literacy requirements for voting. In addition, there has been an extreme inequality in land holding and human capital. For instance, only 2.4 percent of household heads in rural Mexico owned land in the year 1910, in contrast to 74.5 percent in the US in 1900 and 87.1 percent in Canada in 1901 (Engerman and Sokoloff, 2002). Moreover, illiteracy rates in most South American and Caribbean places have been (partly considerably) above 75 percent around 1870.²⁹ As a result, voting participation was usually below 10 percent. Moreover, in Spanish America "[e]lite families generally acted as local representatives of the Spanish government in the countryside during the colonial period and maintained their status long after independence" (Sokoloff and Engerman, 2000, p. 222). This has contributed, in addition to voting restrictions, to a persistence of an undemocratic and oligarchic political system.

Moreover, due to widespread illiteracy and the failure to adopt effective public education policies, "Latin America was unprepared for the petro-chemical industrial wave - the late 19th century 'second' industrial revolution - which embodied more complex technologies, larger scale and higher skill requirements" (Bértola and Williamson, 2003, p. 35). Rosenberg and Trajtenberg (2001) provide interesting evidence for the importance of human capital for industrialization in the late 19th century U.S. economy. They show that the adoption of the Corliss steam engine, a prime example of a general purpose technology at that time, was crucially affected by the regional availability of

²⁹In contrast, illiteracy rates in the US have already been down to 20 percent in 1870 and 17.5 percent in Canada 1861 (Engerman and Sokoloff, 2002; Tab. 8). See also Coatsworth (1993) for a discussion of differences in both wealth inequality and public schooling investments between Latin America and the US.

skill.

As pointed out by Reimers (2004), a widespread acceptance of the desirability of providing universal primary education - although long supported among a substantial group of "liberals" - was not reached in Latin America before the mid-20th century. Throughout the first half of the 20th century, "struggles between liberals and conservatives continued with the conservatives loosely representing the interests of the landed oligarchies" (Reimers, 2004, p. 10).³⁰

6.2 Globalization in the 19th Century

Until the early 20th century, commodity markets were well integrated, even from today's perspective. O'Rourke (2001) provides an excellent survey which highlights the significant drop in transport costs and European tariff-cutting from mid-19th century onwards (followed by a "globalization backlash" in the early 20th century). With 9.7 percent, merchandise exports as share of GDP in Latin America as a whole in 1870 was as high as in 1998 (Maddison, 2000, Tab. 3-2b). Latin America exclusively exported agricultural goods like sugar, tobacco, coffee and other staple crops, and natural resources like silver or gold, well into the 20th century (Blattman, Hwang and Williamson, 2003). Tab. 1 shows, for instance, that over two-thirds of Brazilian exports have been coffee between 1878 and 1938, whereas silver was Mexico's major export in the late 19th century. Columbia mainly exported coffee and tobacco, whereas Peru's export portfolio, although to a substantial part consisting of sugar, was somewhat more diversified.

As shown in Tab. 2, exports shares were substantial in both New World economies and the European industrial core, in 1913 amounting to over 16 percent in Germany, the Netherlands and the UK, 9.1 percent in Mexico and 9.8 percent in Brazil. Moreover, trade volumes were increasing fast between 1870 and 1913. In addition, there have

³⁰As a result, illiteracy rates in 1960 have still been 39 percent in Brazil, 55 percent in Honduras, and 35 percent in Mexico, down from 65, 67 and 77 percent in 1900, respectively, whereas those countries with relatively low illiteracy rates in 1900 also saw the largest drop until 1960: from 50 to 16 percent in Chile and from 53 to 9 percent in Argentina (Reimers, 2004, Tab. 6).

	1878-1882				1898-1902			
	Primary	%	Secondary	%	Primary	%	Secondary	%
Argentina	Wool	56	Hides	31	Wool	35	Wheat	23
Uruguay	Hides	44	Wool	30	Wool	40	Hides	32
Brazil	Coffee	70	Sugar	16	Coffee	65	Rubber	26
Chile	Copper	68	Nitrate	32	Nitrate	81	Copper	19
Colombia	Tobacco	61	Coffee	39	Coffee	92	Tobacco	8
Mexico	Silver	92	Coffee	7	Silver	75	Copper	11
Peru	Sugar	48	Silver	26	Sugar	32	Silver	23

	1920-1924			1934-1938				
	Primary	%	Secondary	%	Primary	%	Secondary	%
Argentina	Wheat	31	Maize	20	Maize	25	Meat	22
Uruguay	Meat	41	Wool	39	Wool	54	Meat	31
Brazil	Coffee	83	Sugar	6	Coffee	68	Cotton	24
Chile	Nitrate	75	Copper	25	Copper	62	Nitrate	38
Colombia	Coffee	98	Tobacco	2	Coffee	74	Petroleum	26
Mexico	Petroleum	69	Silver	16	Silver	31	Petroleum	31
Peru	Sugar	31	Cotton	28	Petroleum	40	Cotton	27

Table 1: Major exports in Latin America around 1900.Source: Blattman, Hwang and Williamson (2003, Tab. 1).

	Expor	Annual Change	
	1870	1913	1870-1913
France	4.9	7.8	2.8
Germany	9.5	16.1	4.1
Netherlands	17.4	17.3	2.3
UK	12.2	17.5	2.8
Argentina	-	-	5.2 ^{<i>a</i>}
Brazil	12.2	9.8	1.9
Chile	-	-	3.4
Columbia	-	-	2.0
Mexico	3.9	9.1	5.4 ^{<i>b</i>}
Peru	-	-	
Canada	-	-	4.1
US	2.5	3.7	4.9

Table 2: Merchandise exports around 1900 as percent of GDP and annual average growth rate of volume. New world and European industrial core. *Source*: Maddison (2000, Tab. 3-10, F-5)

^{*a*} 1877-1912, ^{*b*} 1877/8-1910/1

been enormous capital flows from the centre to the periphery. For instance, 32.7 of world FDI has been to Latin America between 1870 and 1910, and the share of net foreign inward investment in gross fixed capital formation was 70 percent in Argentina and 75 percent in Mexico (O'Rourke, 2001). Although direct data on import shares is not available, it is evident from the massive goods exports and capital imports that commodity imports to Latin America must have been enormous. This is consistent with our hypothesis that good access to manufacturing goods from the world market has governed policy preferences of big landowners.³¹ As pointed out by Earle (2003), "in late nineteenth century Brazil, for example, the Sao Paulo elite spent the proceeds of their coffee plantations on [...] European luxury products. This pattern was repeated across Latin America". For instance, Orlove and Bauer (1997) provide details on the expansion of imports during Chile's belle époque. In particular, Chile's imports consisted of building materials and architectural design (in addition to foreign wine and hot beverages). Similarly, Langer (1997) provides insights into the significant consumption of high-quality European textiles in Bolivia, e.g., among mestizo farmers. These facts are consistent with our hypothesis that because of both export possibilities of agricultural commodities, in which Latin America had a comparative advantage, and consumption opportunities from imports of manufacturing goods, rich farmers had an incentive to support an open trade regime (Proposition 7).³²

In addition to trade volumes as indicator for openness, there is overwhelming evidence on factor price convergence between Latin America and the European industrial core (e.g., O'Rourke et al., 1996; Williamson, 1998; O'Rourke, 2001). Like predicted by standard Heckscher-Ohlin trade theory, and consistent with our small open economy assumption, rising external terms of trade in Latin America went along with a falling wage rate (for unskilled labor) and rising land returns. For instance, according to Williamson (1998, Tab. 1), the wage/rental ratio dropped by an annual rate of 4 percent in Argentina between 1870 and 1910, and by 3 percent in the New World as a

³¹In contrast to Latin America, countries like Germany and the UK had a well-developed manufacturing sector already in the 1870s. According to Broadberry (1998, Tab. 5), the manufacturing employment share was 33.5 percent in the UK 1871, and 24.7 percent in Germany 1875.

³²See Rogowski (1989) for a similar line of reasoning.

whole. In our model, the external terms of trade are represented by 1/p, which rises as p drops from p_{AUT} to \bar{p} after market integration. For a given stage of development, reflected by manufacturing productivity, A_Y , this leads to a decrease in the wage rate, $w = pA_Y$, and a rise in $A_X - w \left[= I^B / \rho^B = I^S / \rho^S \right]$ which measures the land return in our model.

Although this section has provided compelling evidence in favor of our theory, one may object that tariffs in Latin America have been comparatively high in the mid-19th century, and did not decline for a prolonged period thereafter. So is this consistent with the hypothesis that big landowners have been the ruling class, determining policy outcomes, particularly - due to an open trade regime which they supported according to our theory - opposing educational reforms? In a series of papers, Williamson and co-authors examined the root of Latin American tariff policy, concluding that de-industrialization fears (of emerging industrialists, lobbying for protection) were entirely absent in 19th century Latin America (e.g., Coatsworth and Williamson, 2002; Bértola and Williamson, 2003). Rather, they document that revenue requirements, which were primarily determined by wars (between independence and 1880, Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Cuba, Mexico, Peru and Uruguay all fought at least two major wars) and internal power struggles, dictated tariff policy in the 19th century.³³ After independence, Latin American economies were characterized by both low taxation capacity and major hurdles to implement efficient tax collection (i.e., a lack of a functioning bureaucracy). In contrast, customs revenue was easy to collect.³⁴ Moreover, from the perspective of landowners, relying on customs revenue for financing military spending, which accounted for "over 70 percent and often more than 90 percent of all revenues"

³³It is easy to extend our model to account for positive military spending together with zero schooling investments (i.e., G = 0) in political equilibrium of an open and oligarchic system. Note that tariffs have in common with the considered lump-sum taxation that both farmers and (given that they also consume some manufacturing products) workers bear some share of the tax burden. Now suppose that the utility function is given by u(x, y) + Z(M), where M is military spending (and Z' > 0, Z'' < 0). Then a balanced budget requires that assumption A2 is replaced by $T_B(I) = T_S(I) = T_W(I) = G+M$, where T includes tariff revenues. Qualitatively our results remain unchanged with this extension, and, in addition, M > 0 and thus T > 0 will emerge in political equilibrium under either scenario.

 $^{^{34}}$ As pointed out by Centeno (1997, p. 1587): "Custom taxes represented an ideal solution to fiscal problems given the orgaizational ease with which they could be collected. A few soldiers in the main ports could provide considerable income."

(Bértola and Williamson, 2003, p. 18), was obviously preferred by landlords to its alternatives: a land or property tax (like in the U.S.).³⁵

7 Concluding Remarks

This paper has proposed a two-sector general equilibrium model with tax-financed public education which addresses the long-standing debate of the comparatively slow development in many land- or resource abundant economies like in South America or the Caribbean, relative to a prospering North of what today is the US and Canada. Consistent with the hypotheses of Engerman and Sokoloff in a series of papers, based on overwhelming empirical evidence, we provided a politico-economic analysis which relates the divergence in development paths between New World economies to a failure to introduce or strengthen public education institutions in landowner-dominated, feudal systems. As a new aspect, we brought the role of trade regimes into this debate. We have argued that access to foreign manufacturing goods has been an important factor for the ruling class of big landowners to oppose productivity-enhancing institutions like public schooling. This has been an impediment for both development and structural change.³⁶ Our analysis suggests that negligence of public education provision and the dismal growth performance in formerly colonized countries might have been avoided under more restrictive trade constraints, and would not have occurred under more democratic constitutions. Stronger trade restriction would have meant less access of the elites to cheap manufacturing products from abroad. This raises the need to incur the costs of public investment for forming a productive labor force at home.

Interestingly, a similar argument may be made for the cotton exporters in the South of the U.S. in the 19th century. According to North (1961, pp. 133-134), "the dominant

³⁵According to Centeno (1997, p. 1578), in Brazil, "taxes on wealth and production contributed to less than 4% of ordinary revenue even during the war years", and in Chile, "[l]and rents never accounted for more than 3% of total receipts". In contrast, "[t]ariffs were particularly attractive to the rural elite. [...] The fiscal use of trade thus contradicted any possibility of protectionists economic policy" (Centeno, 1997, p. 1588).

³⁶In contrast, structural change in the US has been fast. The agricultural employment share in the U.S. has declined from 50 percent in 1870 to 32 percent in 1910, 20.9 percent in 1930 and 11 percent in 1950 (Broadberry, 1998, Tab. 5).

planter class [...] could see little return to them in investment in human capital. Expenditures to educate the large percentage of white southerners who were outside the plantation system was something they vigorously opposed" (see also Nicholls, 1956).

In contrast, the political preferences of workers (or people with little land) are in favor of institutions which foster the development of the manufacturing sector. Moreover, our analysis suggests that an open and democratic economy is typically most prone to structural change, compared to any alternative mix of the political system and trade regime.

What are the political implications of our analysis for developing countries today? Under the widely-accepted hypothesis that an effective public schooling system is a crucial factor for growth, first, it suggests that supporting democratization may be a prerequisite for the development of countries with a large agricultural or natural resource sector. Second, opening up an economy to goods trade without democratization may be harmful for the development process.³⁷

However, the second policy lesson should be treated with caution. We should emphasize that one has to distinguish clearly between openness to goods trade and other forms of opening up the economy, e.g., to allow for factor mobility, foreign direct investment, and media-provided information, which are issues we have not studied here. In fact, both capital and labor mobility may have the often stressed positive growth effects due to technology transfer and knowledge spillovers (in addition to raising efficiency by equalizing marginal products) also under an oligarchic political system. Moreover, our focus was on the development process of economies through human capital investments rather than the usual static gains from trade. One should also note that, although openness may indeed have been an obstacle to growth in the 19th century (e.g., O'Rourke, 2000; Clemens and Williamson, 2001; Vamvakidis, 2002),³⁸ evidence

³⁷There is no shortage of theoretical approaches which are consistent with a negative relationship between openness and growth. These include, for instance, the infant-industry argument (e.g. Bardhan, 1970) or explanations related to endogenous growth through technical change (e.g., Grossman and Helpman, 1990; Young, 1991). In contrast, we have provided a politico-economic mechanism which suggests that a systematically negative relationship between openness and growth occurs in landowner-dominated elite societies only.

³⁸In a sample of mostly European and New World economies, Vamvakidis (2002) finds that the

for the late 20th century suggests the contrary (e.g., Harrison, 1995; Sachs and Warner, 1995).³⁹ In the context of our analysis this means that, contrary to a more historical perspective, landowners are no longer the ruling class even in oligarchic systems.

Appendix

A. Proofs

Proof of Lemma 1. First, note that $\tilde{\xi}'(G) = [\alpha_Y(G) - \alpha_X(G)] \xi/G$. Applying the implicit function theorem to (9), and substituting $\tilde{\xi}'$, we obtain $\partial \tilde{p}/\partial G = [\alpha_Y - \alpha_X] \xi \hat{L}_Y / [G\hat{R}D']$. Combining this with (9), we have

$$\frac{\partial \tilde{p}(\cdot)}{\partial G}\frac{G}{p} = \frac{\alpha_X(G) - \alpha_Y(G)}{\varepsilon(p)},\tag{18}$$

where $\varepsilon(p) = -pD'(p)/D(p)$ has been used. Since $\varepsilon(p) > 0$, $\partial \tilde{p}(\cdot)/\partial G < 0$, according to assumption A1. Noting that $\hat{L}_Y(s, b)$ is decreasing and $\hat{R}(s, b)$ is increasing in both s and b, the effects of s and b on $\tilde{p}(G, s, b)$ immediately follow from (9).

Proof of Lemma 2. According to (10), $(\partial \tilde{w}/\partial G)(G/w) = (\partial \tilde{p}/\partial G)(G/p) + \alpha_Y$. After substitution of (18) the result is easily confirmed.

Proof of Proposition 1. The arguments which prove Proposition 1 are outlined in the main text. \blacksquare

Proof of Corollary 1. According to Lemma 1, the result is obvious for cases (i) and (iii) of Proposition 1. For cases (ii) and (iv), note that $\tilde{w}(G, \hat{s}, 1) = w^S$ and $\tilde{w}(G, 0, \hat{b}) = w^B$ imply $\tilde{p}(G, \hat{s}, 1)\tilde{\xi}(G) = \rho^S/(1 + \rho^S)$ and $\tilde{p}(G, 0, \hat{b})\tilde{\xi}(G) = \rho^B/(1 + \rho^B)$, relationship between openness (as measured by various indicators) and growth is negative for the time intervals 1870-1910 and 1920-1940, although statistically significant for the latter period only. Focussing on a panel of ten, nowadays rich countries for the period 1875-1914, O'Rourke provides evidence for a rather substantial positive relationship between tariffs and growth. In a similar vein, Clemens and Williamson (2001) find that tariffs have promoted growth from the 1870s until World War II.

³⁹See, however, Yanikkaya (2003) for a modification of this result and Rodriguez and Rodrik (2001) for a critical review of the literature.

respectively. Since $\tilde{\xi}' > 0$, \tilde{p} must decrease with G in both cases. This proves that $\tilde{p}_{AUT}(G)$ is declining in G within a given case. Now consider a switch between case (i) and (ii). Choose \bar{G} so that $\tilde{w}(\bar{G}, 1, 1) = w^S$, i.e., $\tilde{p}(\bar{G}, 1, 1)\tilde{\xi}(G) = \rho^S/(1 + \rho^S)$ and suppose that G is increased to $G' > \bar{G}$. If $\tilde{w}(G', 1, 1) < w^S$, then we stay in case (i) with $\tilde{p}(G', 1, 1) < \tilde{p}(\bar{G}, 1, 1)$, according to Lemma 1. If $\tilde{w}(G', 1, 1) > w^S$, then we switch to (ii) with $\tilde{w}(G', \hat{s}, 1) = w^S$ and thus $\tilde{p}(G', \hat{s}, 1)\tilde{\xi}(G') = \rho^S/(1 + \rho^S) = \tilde{p}(\bar{G}, 1, 1)\tilde{\xi}(\bar{G})$. Since $\tilde{\xi}(G') > \tilde{\xi}(\bar{G})$, $\tilde{p}(G', \hat{s}, 1) < \tilde{p}(\bar{G}, 1, 1)$. Analogous arguments apply for switches between other cases. This concludes the proof.

Proof of Proposition 2. Follows immediately from comparing $w_{SOE} = \bar{p}f_Y(G)$ and threshold wages $w^i = A_X \rho^i / (1 + \rho^i), i = B, S$, using $\tilde{\xi}(G) = f_Y(G) / f_X(G)$.

Proof of Lemma 3. Part (i). Using $w = \bar{p}f_Y(G)$ and $p = \bar{p}$ in (12), we have

$$G_{SOE}^B = \operatorname*{arg\,max}_{G \ge 0} \left\{ \left[\left(f_X(G) - \bar{p} f_Y(G) \right) \rho^B - G \right] g(\bar{p}) \right\},\tag{19}$$

implying the first-order condition $f'_X(G) - \bar{p}f'_Y(G) \leq 1/\rho^B$, with strict equality if G > 0. Hence, if $f'_X(G) < 1/\rho^B + \bar{p}f'_Y(G)$ for all G (assumption A3), then $G^B_{SOE} = 0$. For the autarky case, consider the *Example*: $A_X = const.$, $u(x, y) = x^{\chi}y^{1-\chi}$. Then, w_{AUT} is independent of G in either scenario of Proposition 1. Moreover, it is easy to verify that $g(p) = \Lambda/p^{1-\chi}$, where $\Lambda \equiv \chi^{\chi}(1-\chi)^{1-\chi} > 0$. Using this and $p = w_{AUT}/f_Y(G) \equiv p_{AUT}$ in (12), we have

$$G_{AUT}^B = \underset{G \ge 0}{\operatorname{arg\,max}} \ V_{AUT}^B \equiv \left[\left(A_X - w_{AUT} \right) \rho^B - G \right] \Lambda \left(\frac{f_Y(G)}{w_{AUT}} \right)^{1-\chi}, \tag{20}$$

and

$$\frac{\partial V_{AUT}^B}{\partial G} = \left(-1 + \left[(A_X - w_{AUT})\rho^B - G\right](1 - \chi)\frac{f_Y'(G)}{f_Y(G)}\right)(p_{AUT})^{\chi - 1}\Lambda.$$
 (21)

Thus, $\partial V^B_{AUT}/\partial G = 0$ is equivalent to

$$\left[(A_X - w_{AUT})\rho^B - G \right] \frac{f'_Y(G)}{f_Y(G)} = \frac{1}{1 - \chi}.$$
 (22)

Since the left-hand side of (22) decreases from infinity to zero as G increases, the level of G implicitly defined by (22) is strictly positive. Moreover, (21) implies that $\partial^2 V^B_{AUT}/\partial G^2 < 0$ whenever $\partial V^B_{AUT}/\partial G = 0$. Thus, $G^B_{AUT} > 0$. This confirms part (i).

To prove part (ii), first, note that $G_{SOE}^W = \underset{G \ge 0}{\operatorname{arg max}} \{ [\bar{p}f_Y(G) - G] g(\bar{p}) \}$, according to (13) with $w_{SOE} = \bar{p}f_Y(G)$. The expression for G_{SOE}^W then immediately follows from the corresponding first-order condition (also note that the second-order condition holds since $f_Y'' < 0$). To examine G_{AUT}^W , we again consider the *Example*, for which

$$G_{AUT}^{W} = \underset{G \ge 0}{\operatorname{arg\,max}} V_{AUT}^{W} \equiv \left[w_{AUT} - G \right] \Lambda \left(\frac{f_Y(G)}{w_{AUT}} \right)^{1-\chi}, \tag{23}$$

implying first-order condition

$$[w_{AUT} - G] \frac{f'_Y(G)}{f_Y(G)} \le \frac{1}{1 - \chi},$$
(24)

with strict equality if G > 0. Like (22), this determines a unique $G^W_{AUT} > 0$. Moreover, it is straightforward to check that $\partial^2 V^W_{AUT} / \partial G^2 |_{G = G^W_{AUT}} < 0$.

Proof of Proposition 3. Part (i) immediately follows from part (i) of Lemma 3. Evaluating (24) at $G_{SOE}^W = f'_Y^{-1}(1/\bar{p})$, we see that we can always find values of \bar{p} or of the exogenous parameters determining w_{AUT} by (11) so that $G_{SOE}^W > = < G_{AUT}^W$. This confirms parts (ii).

Proof of Proposition 4. Part (i) follows from Lemma 3. Regarding part (ii), comparison of (22) and (24) reveals that $G_{AUT}^B > G_{AUT}^W$ in the *Example*, since $w_{AUT} < A_X \rho^B / (1 + \rho^B) = w^B$ whenever big landlords are not inclined to become workers (Proposition 1). To see that also $G_{AUT}^B \leq G_{AUT}^W$ is possible, suppose again Cobb-Douglas utility but now assume $f'_X(G) > 0$. Also suppose, for instance, that G is in a range such that $(s_{AUT}, b_{AUT}) = (1, 1)$, and thus, $w_{AUT} = z(1, 1)f_X(G)$, where $z(s, b) \equiv (1 - \chi)\hat{R}(s, b)/[\chi \hat{L}_Y(s, b)]$, according to (11). Then, according to (20) and (23), respectively,

$$V_{AUT}^{i} = \left\{ \left[f_X(G)\phi^i - G \right] \Lambda \left(\frac{\tilde{\xi}(G)}{z(1,1)} \right)^{1-\chi} \right\}, \ i = B, W,$$
(25)

where $\phi^B \equiv (1 - z(1, 1))\rho^B$ and $\phi^W \equiv z(1, 1)$. Suppose that V^i_{AUT} is strictly concave in G for i = B, W, which holds under weak conditions.⁴⁰ Thus, $G^B_{AUT} < (=)G^W_{AUT}$ if $\partial V^B_{AUT}/\partial G|_{G=G^W_{AUT}} < (=)0$. Using (25), G^W_{AUT} is given by first-order condition $(1-\chi)\tilde{\xi}'/\xi = -\left[f'_X(G)\phi^W - 1\right]/\left[f_X(G)\phi^W - G\right]$. Substituting this into the expression for $\partial V^B_{AUT}/\partial G$, which can be calculated from (25), and noting that $m^B > m^W$ requires $\phi^B > \phi^W$, it is easy to show that $\partial V^B_{AUT}/\partial G|_{G=G^W_{AUT}} < (=)0$ if and only if $\alpha_X(G^W_{AUT}) >$ (=)1. This concludes the proof.

Proof of Proposition 5. Part (a). To prove part (i), recall from Proposition 2, part (i), that $\bar{p}\tilde{\xi}(G_{SOE}^W) < \rho^S/(1+\rho^S)$ implies that small landlords do not want to become workers at $G = G_{SOE}^W$ under openness. If they are active as farmers, they prefer G = 0 if $f'_X(G) - \bar{p}f'_Y(G) < 1/\rho^S$ for all $G \ge 0$, according to (12). Since $\rho^B > \rho^S$, this always holds under A3. Also note that $\tilde{\xi}'(G) > 0$ under A1, i.e., $\tilde{\xi}(0) < \tilde{\xi}(G_{SOE}^W)$. Thus, $\bar{p}\tilde{\xi}(0) < \rho^S/(1+\rho^S)$; that is, small landlords are indeed farmers at G = 0. This confirms part (i).

If $p\tilde{\xi}(0) > \rho^S/(1+\rho^S)$, then, according to Proposition 2, part (ii), small landlords want to become workers at both G = 0 and $G = G_{SOE}^W$, which confirms part (ii).

Under the presumption of part (iii), small landlords are farmers if G = 0 and become workers if $G = G_{SOE}^W$, according to Proposition 2. Thus, they prefer G = 0 iff $(f_X(0) - \bar{p}f_Y(0)) \rho^S g(\bar{p}) \ge [\bar{p}f_Y(G_{SOE}^W) - G_{SOE}^W] g(\bar{p})$, and prefer $G = G_{SOE}^W$ otherwise, where the left-hand side of the preceding inequality equals the maximum utility which can be obtained as farmer (recall that assumption A3 implies $(f'_X(G) - \bar{p}f'_Y(G)) \rho^S <$ 1 for all $G \ge 0$), and the right-hand side the one which can be obtained as worker.

⁴⁰A sufficient condition is $\tilde{\xi}'' \leq 0$. Using definition $\xi = f_Y/f_X$, it is easy to verify that $\tilde{\xi}'' \leq 0$ is equivalent to $2\alpha_X(\alpha_Y - \alpha_X) + \eta_Y\alpha_Y - \eta_X\alpha_X \geq 0$, where $\eta_j \equiv -Gf_j''/f_j'$, j = X, Y. Observing $\alpha_Y > \alpha_X$ (assumption A1), this holds, for instance, if $\eta_X \leq \eta_Y$.

Rearranging terms confirms part (iii).

Part (b). First, note that under autarky the interests of workers and small landlords coincide if s < 1. Thus, small landlords can never lose in this case when the political system is switching from an oligarchy (with G_{AUT}^B) to a democracy (with G_{AUT}^W) as long as s < 1. For s = 1, however, as $G_{AUT}^B > = , < G_{AUT}^W$ is possible (Proposition 4), it is unclear whether small landlords gain or lose from a switch of the political system.

Proof of Proposition 6. Suppose $\bar{p}\tilde{\xi}(0) \leq \rho^S/(1+\rho^S) < \bar{p}\tilde{\xi}(G_{SOE}^W)$, where $G_{SOE}^W = f'_Y^{-1}(1/\bar{p})$. According to Proposition 2, $s_{SOE} = 1$ if G = 0, whereas $s_{SOE} = 0$ if $G = G_{SOE}^W$. This implies that the economy switches to $s_{SOE} = 0$ in democracy, if starting from G = 0 before voting takes place. In contrast, since $G_{SOE}^B = 0$, the economy always gets stuck in $s_{SOE} = 1$ in a feudal society.

Proof of Proposition 7. First, recall that $G^B_{SOE} = 0$. Thus, according to (12), the ruling class of landlords is worse off (better off) in autarky compared to free trade iff

$$f_X(G^B_{AUT}) - p_{AUT}f_Y(G^B_{AUT}) < (>) (f_X(0) - \bar{p}f_Y(0)) \frac{g(\bar{p})}{g(p_{AUT})} + \frac{G^B_{AUT}}{\rho^B},$$
(26)

where $p_{AUT} = \tilde{p}_{AUT}(G^B_{AUT})$. First, suppose $G^B_{AUT} > 0$. According to assumption A3, $f'_X(G) - \bar{p}f'_Y(G) < 1/\rho^B$ for all $G \ge 0$. Taking integrals of both sides of this inequality with respect to G from 0 to G^B_{AUT} yields

$$f_X(G^B_{AUT}) - \bar{p}f_Y(G^B_{AUT}) < f_X(0) - \bar{p}f_Y(0) + \frac{G^B_{AUT}}{\rho^B}.$$
(27)

Inequality (27) together with $p_{AUT} > \bar{p}$ and thus $g(p_{AUT}) < g(\bar{p})$ (since $g'(\cdot) < 0$) imply that the left-hand side of (26) is strictly smaller than the right-hand side of (26). For $G^B_{AUT} = 0$, the result immediately follows from (26). This concludes the proof.

Proof of Proposition 8. Using (13), workers are worse off (better off) in autarky

compared to free trade iff

$$Q(\bar{p}) \equiv \left[\bar{p}f_Y(G_{SOE}^W) - G_{SOE}^W\right]g(\bar{p}) > (<)\left[w_{AUT} - G_{AUT}^W\right]g(p_{AUT}),$$
(28)

where $p_{AUT} = \tilde{p}_{AUT}(G^W_{AUT})$ and $w_{AUT} = \tilde{w}_{AUT}(G^W_{AUT})$. (Also recall $G^W_{SOE} = (f'_Y)^{-1}(1/\bar{p})$.) It suffices to look at our *Example*, in which $g(p) = \Lambda/p^{1-\chi}$. Using this, we next show that there always exists a $\bar{p} \in \mathbb{R}_{++}$ such that both sides of (28) are equal. To see this, first, note that the right-hand side of (28) is strictly positive, according to (24) and $G^W_{AUT} > 0$. Second, using the facts that $\bar{p}f'_Y(G^W_{SOE}) = 1$ and $g(p) = \Lambda/p^{1-\chi}$, we obtain that $Q'(\bar{p}) = \Lambda[\chi \bar{p}f_Y(\cdot) + (1-\chi)G^W_{SOE}]/\bar{p}^{2-\chi} > 0$. Third, by employing L'Hôpital's rule, we find that

$$\lim_{\bar{p}\to 0} Q(\bar{p}) = \frac{\Lambda_{\bar{p}\to 0}^{\rm in} f_Y(G_{SOE}^W)}{(1-\chi)_{\bar{p}\to 0}^{\rm in} p^{-\chi}} = 0$$
(29)

and, observing that $\lim_{\bar{p}\to\infty} G^W_{SOE} \to \infty$,

$$\lim_{\bar{p}\to\infty} Q(\bar{p}) = \frac{\Lambda \lim_{\bar{p}\to\infty} f_Y(G^W_{SOE})}{(1-\chi)\lim_{\bar{p}\to\infty} p^{-\chi}} \to \infty.$$
 (30)

This confirms that there exists a $\bar{p} \in \mathbb{R}_{++}$ such that (28) holds with equality. Denote this level by \bar{p}_{AUT} . Since $Q'(\bar{p}) > 0$, we find that openness (autarky) is preferred if $\bar{p} > (<)\bar{p}_{AUT}$. Moreover, since $\lim_{\bar{p}\to 0} Q(\bar{p}) = 0$, it is obvious that there exists a \bar{p} such that $\bar{p} < \bar{p}_{AUT}$ and $\bar{p} < p_{AUT} [= \tilde{p}_{AUT}(G^W_{AUT})]$, which proves that workers may prefer autarky if $\bar{p} < p_{AUT}$.

Finally, we need to show that also openness is possibly preferred if $\bar{p} < p_{AUT}$. The following specifications in our *Example* suffice. Let $f_Y(G) = 1 + G^{1/2}$, $\chi = 0.5$ (i.e., $g(p) = 0.5/\sqrt{p}$), $w_{AUT} = 1.25$, and $\bar{p} = 1$. Then, using $\bar{p}f'_Y(G^W_{SOE}) = 1$, we have $G^W_{SOE} = 0.25$, and Q(1) = 0.625. Moreover, using that G^W_{AUT} is given by (24), holding with equality, and denoting $c = \sqrt{G^W_{AUT}}$, we obtain after rearranging terms that c is given by $c^2 + 0.8c - 0.25 = 0$, i.e., $c = (\sqrt{41} - 4)/10 \approx 0.24$. Thus, $p_{AUT} = w_{AUT}/f_Y(G^W_{AUT}) = 1.25/(1+c) > 1[=\bar{p}]$. Moreover, since the utility level of workers under autarky is given by $[w_{AUT} - G^W_{AUT}]g(p_{AUT}) = [1.25 - c^2] 0.5(p_{AUT})^{-1/2}$, we find that utility under autarky becomes $[1.25 - c^2] \sqrt{1 + c} / \sqrt{5} \approx 0.59$, which is below the utility level of workers under openness, 0.625[=Q(1)]. This concludes the proof.

Proof of Corollary 2. Follows from Proposition 2, by replacing $\xi(G)$ by $A_Y(t)/A_X$ and observing $L_Y = \hat{L}_Y(s_{SOE}, b_{SOE})$.

Proof of Proposition 9. Big landlords maximize

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \left[(A_X - \bar{p}A_Y(t)) \, \rho^B - G(t) \right] g(\bar{p}) e^{-\beta t} dt \quad \text{s.t.} \quad (14), \, (15) \text{ and } \lim_{T \to \infty} A_Y(T) \ge 0, \, (31)$$

given $A_Y(0) = \Psi_0^I$ and $L_Y(0) = L_Y^I$. It is thus obvious that they lose from any increase of productivity A_Y , be it directly from public investment or indirectly through structural change.

Proof of Proposition 10. To prove the result, we first derive the dynamical system arising under openness in democracy. We first neglect the evolution of L_Y conditional on A_Y , indicated by (15). Note that with our focus on b = 1, $L_Y \in \{L_Y^I, L_Y^{II}\}$. The current-value Hamiltonian function for the utility maximization problem (17), \mathcal{H}_{SOE}^W , reads

$$\mathcal{H}_{SOE}^{W} = \left[\bar{p}A_Y - G\right]g(\bar{p}) + \lambda \left[f_Y(G)\left(A_Y\right)^{\gamma}\left(L_Y\right)^{\theta} - \delta A_Y\right],\tag{32}$$

where λ is the current-value co-state variable associated with (14). The first-order conditions with respect to control variable G and state variable A_Y are given by $\partial \mathcal{H}^W_{SOE}/\partial G = 0$ and $-\partial \mathcal{H}^W_{SOE}/\partial A_Y = \dot{\lambda} - \beta \lambda$, respectively, i.e., we have⁴¹

$$\lambda = \frac{g(\bar{p})}{f'_Y(G) (A_Y)^{\gamma} (L_Y)^{\theta}} \implies \frac{\dot{\lambda}}{\lambda} = \eta_Y(G) \frac{\dot{G}}{G} - \gamma \frac{\dot{A}_Y}{A_Y},$$
(33)

⁴¹The transversality condition associated with constraint $\lim_{T\to\infty} A_Y(T) \geq 0$ reads $\lim_{T\to\infty} e^{-\beta T} \lambda(T) A_Y(T) = 0$, which can be rewritten as $\lim_{T\to\infty} e^{-\beta T} A_Y(T)^{1-\gamma} / f'_Y(G(T)) = 0$, according to (33). Thus, if $\lim_{T\to\infty} A_Y(T) = const.$ and $\lim_{T\to\infty} G(T) = const.$, it becomes $\lim_{T\to\infty} e^{-\beta T} = 0$, i.e., for any steady state the transversality condition holds.

where $\eta_Y(G) \equiv -f_Y''(G)G/f_Y'(G) > 0$, and

$$\frac{\dot{\lambda}}{\lambda} = \beta + \delta - \gamma f_Y(G) \left(A_Y\right)^{\gamma - 1} \left(L_Y\right)^{\theta} - \frac{\bar{p}g(\bar{p})}{\lambda}.$$
(34)

Substituting the expressions for λ and $\dot{\lambda}/\lambda$ from (33) into (34), using $\dot{A}_Y/A_Y =$ $f_Y(G) (A_Y)^{\gamma-1} (L_Y)^{\theta} - \delta$ from (14), and rearranging terms, we get

$$\frac{\dot{G}}{G} = \frac{\beta + \delta(1-\gamma) - \bar{p}f_Y'(G) \left(A_Y\right)^{\gamma} \left(L_Y\right)^{\theta}}{\eta_Y(G)}.$$
(35)

We are now ready to prove part (a). Substituting (16) into (35), setting $\dot{G} = 0$ and rearranging terms, we obtain the following implicit characterization of steady state value G^* :

$$\bar{p}f_Y'(G^*)\left(\frac{f_Y(G^*)}{\delta}\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}}(L_Y)^{\frac{\theta}{1-\gamma}} = \beta + \delta(1-\gamma) > 0.$$
(36)

Thus, since $\lim_{G\to 0} f'_Y(G) = \infty$ and $\lim_{G\to\infty} f'_Y(G) = 0$, given $L_Y \in \{L_Y^I, L_Y^{II}\}$, we have $0 < G^* < \infty \text{ for any } G^* \text{ satisfying (36).}^{42} \text{ In turn, since } L_Y^I < L_Y^{II}, \text{ this implies} \\ A_Y^* = \left(f_Y(G^*) \left(L_Y^* \right)^{\theta} / \delta \right)^{\frac{1}{1-\gamma}} > \left(f_Y(0) \left(L_Y^I \right)^{\theta} / \delta \right)^{\frac{1}{1-\gamma}} = \Psi_0^I. \text{ This confirms part (i).}^{43}$

For part (b), note that $\partial \dot{A}_Y / \partial G > 0$, according to (14). Also note that, for given $L_Y, \, \partial \dot{G}/\partial A_Y < 0$, according to (35). We now turn to the $\dot{A}_Y = 0$ and $\dot{G} = 0$ loci in $A_Y - G$ -space. From (14), it is easy to check that the $\dot{A}_Y = 0$ locus has a finite and strictly positive slope. Moreover, note that $\dot{G} = 0$ implies the relationship

$$\bar{p}f_Y'(G) = \frac{\beta + \delta(1-\gamma)}{(A_Y)^{\gamma} (L_Y)^{\theta}}.$$
(37)

Thus, observing the boundary conditions of f'_Y and $L_Y = \Phi(A_Y) \in \{L_Y^I, L_Y^{II}\}$, we have

⁴²Due to the boundary conditions of f'_Y , existence of a steady state equilibrium is ensured for $\theta = 0$. ⁴³The steady state equilibrium can be defined as a pair (A^*_Y, G^*) which solves

$$\bar{p}f_Y'(G^*)\left(f_Y(G^*)/\delta\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}}\Phi(A_Y^*)^{\frac{\theta}{1-\gamma}} = \beta + \delta(1-\gamma) \text{ and } A_Y^* = \left[f_Y(G^*)\Phi(A_Y^*)^{\theta}/\delta\right]^{\frac{1}{1-\gamma}}$$

according to (15), (16) and (36).

G > 0 for any $A_Y > 0$ at the $\dot{G} = 0$ locus. Moreover, given L_Y ,

$$\frac{\partial G}{\partial A_Y}\Big|_{\dot{G}=0} = -\frac{\gamma \left[\beta + \delta(1-\gamma)\right]}{\bar{p}f_Y''(G)(L_Y)^{\theta} \left(A_Y\right)^{\gamma+1}} > 0.$$
(38)

Together with $\partial \dot{A}_Y/\partial G > 0$, $\partial \dot{G}/\partial A_Y < 0$ and the fact that G > 0 for any $A_Y > 0$ at the $\dot{G} = 0$ locus, public investment initially jumps to G(0) > 0, and the development path conditional on the employment regime (i.e., given L_Y) is a saddle path, as shown in Fig. 2. Now recall that $A_Y(0) = \Psi_0^I$. Thus, if $\theta = 0$, A_Y^* and G^* are independent of L_Y , and the steady state of the political equilibrium is characterized by the minimum levels of (A_Y^*, G^*) which solve (16) and (36), i.e., the dynamical system converges to a unique steady state equilibrium. If $\theta > 0$, gradual productivity increases may ultimately imply a switch from Regime I to II, according to Corollary 2, and thus may lead to a jump in G. It remains to be shown that structural change boosts both A_Y^* and G^* . To see this, note that an increase in L_Y , associated with structural change from Regime I to II, shifts the $\dot{A}_Y = 0$ locus (which is given by $f_Y(G) (L_Y)^{\theta} = \delta (A_Y)^{1-\gamma}$, according to (14)) downward and, according to (37), the $\dot{G} = 0$ locus upward (see Fig. 3). This concludes the proof of part (b).

Proof of Proposition 11. Recall that initially the economy is in Regime I. Moreover, with Cobb-Douglas utility, $w(t) = (1 - \chi)\bar{R}A_X/[\chi L_Y^I] \equiv w^I$ is independent of A_Y under autarky, according to (11), and thus, time-independent. Thus, irrespective of the decisions of the pivotal class (of big landowners or workers, respectively), the economy is always in Regime I. Let us start with a feudal system. According to (12), big landlords maximize

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \left[\left(A_X - w^I \right) \rho^B - G(t) \right] g(p(t)) e^{-\beta t} dt \quad \text{s.t.} \quad (14), \ (15), \ \lim_{T \to \infty} A_Y(T) \ge 0, \qquad (39)$$

given $A_Y(0) = \Psi_0^I$ and, for all t, $L_Y(t) = L_Y^I$. Recall that $g(p) = \Lambda/p^{1-\chi}$ in the Cobb-Douglas case. Moreover, $p(t) = w^I/A_Y(t)$. Thus, the current-value Hamiltonian

function for the utility maximization problem (39), \mathcal{H}^B_{AUT} , can be written as⁴⁴

$$\mathcal{H}_{AUT}^{B} = \left[\left(A_X - w^I \right) \rho^B - G \right] (A_Y)^{1-\chi} \Theta + \lambda \left[f_Y(G) \left(A_Y \right)^{\gamma} (L_Y)^{\theta} - \delta A_Y \right], \tag{40}$$

where $\Theta \equiv \Lambda \left[(1 - \chi) \bar{R} A_X / (\chi L_Y^I) \right]^{\chi - 1} > 0$. The first-order conditions $\partial \mathcal{H}^B_{AUT} / \partial G = 0$ and $-\partial \mathcal{H}^B_{AUT} / \partial A_Y = \dot{\lambda} - \beta \lambda$ imply

$$\lambda = \frac{\Theta(A_Y)^{1-\chi-\gamma}}{f'_Y(G)(L_Y)^{\theta}} \implies \frac{\dot{\lambda}}{\lambda} = \eta_Y(G)\frac{\dot{G}}{G} + (1-\chi-\gamma)\frac{\dot{A}_Y}{A_Y}$$
(41)

(recalling $\eta_Y(G) = -f''_Y(G)G/f'_Y(G)$), and

$$\frac{\dot{\lambda}}{\lambda} = \beta + \delta - \gamma f_Y(G) \left(A_Y\right)^{\gamma-1} \left(L_Y\right)^{\theta} - \frac{(1-\chi)\Theta\left[\left(A_X - w^I\right)\rho^B - G\right] \left(A_Y\right)^{1-\chi}}{\lambda}.$$
 (42)

Combining (41), (42) and (14), and rearranging terms, we obtain

$$\frac{\dot{G}}{G} = \frac{\beta + \delta(2 - \chi - \gamma) - (1 - \chi)(A_Y)^{\gamma - 1}(L_Y)^{\theta} \left[\left[\left(A_X - w^I \right) \rho^B - G \right] f'_Y(G) + f_Y(G) \right]}{\eta_Y(G)}.$$
(43)

Thus, $\partial \dot{G}/\partial A_Y > 0$ (recall $\gamma < 1$), and $\dot{G} = 0$ implies

$$(A_Y)^{\gamma-1} \left[\left[\left(A_X - w^I \right) \rho^B - G \right] f'_Y(G) + f_Y(G) \right] = \frac{\beta + \delta(2 - \chi - \gamma)}{(1 - \chi)(L_Y)^{\theta}}.$$
 (44)

We find

$$\frac{\partial G}{\partial A_Y}\Big|_{\dot{G}=0} = \frac{(1-\gamma)\left[f_Y'(G) + \frac{f_Y(G)}{(A_X - w^I)\rho^B - G}\right]}{f_Y''(G)A_Y} < 0.$$

$$\tag{45}$$

Moreover, combining $(A_Y^*)^{1-\gamma} = f_Y(G^*) (L_Y^*)^{\theta} / \delta$ from (16) with (44),

$$\frac{\left[\left(A_X - w^I\right)\rho^B - G^*\right]f'_Y(G^*)}{f_Y(G^*)} + 1 = \frac{\delta}{1 - \chi}\left[\beta + \delta(2 - \chi - \gamma)\right].$$
(46)

Since the left hand side of (46) is strictly decreasing from infinity to approaching zero, we have $G^* > 0$. In sum, the preceding results give rise to the phase diagram in Fig.

⁴⁴Again, λ is the current-value co-state variable associated with (14). Moreover, it can again be shown that the transversality condition holds.

4.

For the political equilibrium in a closed democracy, just replace the gross income of big landowners in Regime I, $(A_X - w^I) \rho^B$, with the wage rate w^I (i.e., the income of workers in Regime I) everywhere (compare (12) and (13)), which reveals that the dynamical system under autarky is qualitatively similar in either political system. This concludes the proof.

B. Introducing a Land Market

In the main text, our assumptions endogenously removed transactions of land from the model when structural change occurred. Small landlords left their land idle when becoming a worker. In this appendix, we extend our framework by introducing a land market in the analysis.

The key modification is to relax the following two assumptions: first, that small landlords have to devote their entire unit time endowment to supervise production, and second, that the supervising capacity of big landowners is limited to the initially possessed land. Formally, this is captured by modifying the technology available for small landlords to

$$x^S = A_X^S \min(\rho^S, l^S) + a. \tag{47}$$

where the term a > 0 (which may be a function of ρ^S) indicates that a small landlord is productive on his land apart from supervising, $A_X^S \ge 0$. $A_X^S = 0$ implies that he does not employ dependent workers. The technology of big landlords still has the form $x^B = A_X^B \min(\rho^B, l^B)$, where, possibly, $A_X^B \ne A_X^S$.⁴⁵ However, in contrast to the assumption in the main text, they can supervise work at additional land without hiring a supervising agent. Let π denote the price per unit of land and suppose $A_X^S \ge 0$ first. Then a small landlord is willing to sell his land and become worker if $w + \pi \rho^S \ge$ $(A_X^S - w)\rho^S + a$, which is equivalent to $\pi \ge A_X^S + [a - w(1 + \rho^S)] / \rho^S \equiv \pi^S$. π^S is a small landlord's "willingness to accept" a buy offer. The "willingness to pay" of

⁴⁵ Allowing for $A_X^B > A_X^S$ captures, for instance, that big landlords, which may be thought of early settlers in the New World economies, had access to more fertile land or, due to size advantages, were able to exploit scale economies (Sokoloff and Engerman, 2000; Engerman and Sokoloff, 2002).

big landlords for a unit of land is given by $\pi^B \equiv A_X^B - w \left[= I^B / \rho^B\right]$. Thus, small landowners are both willing and able to sell their land to big landowners whenever $\pi^S \leq \pi \leq \pi^B$. Note that $\pi^S \leq \pi^B$ is equivalent to $w \geq a - \rho^S (A_X^B - A_X^S) \equiv \bar{w}$. If $\bar{w} \leq 0$, then land is sold immediately at some price between π^S and π^B , so small landlords would disappear from the model. Suppose $\bar{w} > 0$, i.e., the average land productivity in small farms must exceed that of big farmers for this land, e.g., because of particular effort a small landowner exerts. Moreover, we have to ensure that the resulting equilibrium land price, $A_X^B - \bar{w}$, is positive. In sum, $0 < \bar{w} < A_X^B$, which requires $A_X^B < A_X^S + a/\rho^S < A_X^B(1 + 1/\rho^S)$. If $A_X^S = 0$, a similar logic applies. It is easy to show that, in this case, the willingness to accept for a small landowner is $\pi^S = (a - w)/\rho^S$. If $A_X^B \geq a/\rho^S$, then $\pi^S \leq \pi^B$ for any w and small landowners disappear from the model. Suppose $A_X^B < a/\rho^S$. Then, for any $w, \pi^S > \pi^B$ if $\rho^S \geq 1$. No land market can arise in this case. For $\rho^S < 1$, $\bar{w} = (a - \rho^S A_X^B)/(1 - \rho^S)$, and $0 < \bar{w} < A_X^B$ if $a < A_X^B < a/\rho^S$.

We focus on the specifications of the dynamic model, i.e., productivity parameters A_X^B and A_X^S are constants and utility is Cobb-Douglas. Thus, under autarky, w is independent of the stage of development, so either land is sold in the initial period at price $A_X^B - \bar{w}$ or structural change never occurs. In contrast, under openness, no land is sold ($s_{SOE} = 1$) as long as $w < \bar{w}$, whereas $s_{SOE} = 0$ when $w \ge \bar{w}$. Thus, (15) has to be modified to $L_Y(t) = L_Y^I$ if $A_Y(t) < \bar{w}/\bar{p}$ (early stage of development) and $L_Y(t) = L_Y^{II}$ in a later stage of development, i.e., structural change eventually occurs in the process of development if initial productivity $\Psi_0^I < \bar{w}/\bar{p}$. Most importantly, Propositions 9-11 hold under the modifications of this appendix. As the equilibrium land price, $\pi = A_X^B - \bar{w}$, is equal to the willingness to pay of big landowners, they don't get any rent from acquiring land in economic equilibrium. This implies that their policy preferences towards public investment G remain unaffected under either trade regime.

References

Acemoglu, Daron and James A. Robinson (2000). Why Did the West Extend the Franchise? Democracy, Inequality, and Growth in Historical Perspective, *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 115 (4), 1167-99.

Acemoglu, Daron and James A. Robinson (2001). A Theory of Political Transitions, American Economic Review 91 (4), 938-63.

Acemoglu, Daron, Simon Johnson and James A. Robinson (2001). The Colonial Origins of Comparative Development: An Empirical Investigation, *American Economic Review* 91 (5), 1369-1401.

Acemoglu, Daron, Simon Johnson and James A. Robinson (2002). Reversal of Fortune: Geography and Institutions in the Making of the Modern World Income Distribution, *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 117 (4), 1231-94.

Acemoglu, Daron, Simon Johnson and James A. Robinson (2004). Institutions as the Fundamental Cause for Long-run Growth, in: Aghion, Philippe and Steven Durlauf (eds.), *Handbook of Economic Growth*, forthcoming.

Bardhan, Pranhab K. (1970). Economic Growth, Development and Foreign Trade, Wiley, New York.

Barro, Robert J. (1974). Are Government Bonds Net Wealth?, Journal of Political Economy 82 (6), 1095-1117.

Bértola, Luis and Jeffrey G. Williamson (2003). Globalization in Latin America Before 1940, NBER Working Paper No. 9687.

Blattman, Christopher, Jason Hwang and Jeffrey G. Williamson (2003). The Terms of Trade and Economic Growth in the Periphery 1870-1938, University of California and Harvard University (mimeo).

Bourguignon, Francois and Thierry Verdier (2000). Oligarchy, Democracy, Inequality and Growth, *Journal of Development Economics* 62 (2), 285-313.

Broadberry, Stephen N. (1998). How Did the United States and Germany Overtake Britain? A Sectoral Analysis of Comparative Productivity Levels, 1970-1990, *Journal* of Economic History 58 (2), 375-407. Centeno, Miguel Angel (1997). Blood and Debt: War and Taxation in Nineteenth-Century Latin America, *American Journal of Sociology* 102 (6), 1565-1605.

Clemens, Michael A. and Jeffrey G. Williamson (2001). A Tariff-Growth Paradox? Protection's Impact the World Around 1875-1997, NBER Working Paper No. 8459.

Coatsworth, John H. (1993). Notes on the Comparative Economic History of Latin America and the United States, in: Bernecker, W.L. and H.W. Tobler, *Development* and Underdevelopment in America: Contrasts of Economic Growth in North and Latin America in Historical Perspective, New York: Walter de Gruyter.

Coatsworth, John H. and Jeffrey G. Williamson (2002). The Roots of Latin American Protectionism: Looking Before the Great Depression, NBER Working Paper No. 8999.

Earle, Rebecca (2003). Consumption and Excess in Spanish America (1700-1830), forthcoming in: Miller, R. and C. Lewis (Eds.), *Consumption, Trade and Markets in Latin America*, 1750-1950.

Eicher, Theo and Cecilia Garcia Penalosa (2003). Growth with Endogenous Institutions, University of Washington (mimeo).

Engerman, Stanley L., Stephen Haber and Kenneth L. Sokoloff (2000). Inequality, Institutions, and Differential Paths of Growth Among New World Economies, in: Menard, C. (Ed.), *Institutions, Contracts, and Organizations*, Edward Elgar, Cheltenham.

Engerman, Stanley L. and Kenneth L. Sokoloff (2002). Factor Endowments, Inequality, and Paths of Development among New World Economies, *Economia: Journal* of the Latin American and Caribbean Economic Association 3 (1), 41-88 (also NBER Working Paper No. 9259).

Galor, Oded (2004). From Stagnation to Growth: Unified Growth Theory, in: Aghion, Philippe and Steven Durlauf (eds.), *Handbook of Economic Growth*, forthcoming.

Galor, Oded and Omer Moav (2003). Das Human Kapital Accumulation: A Theory of the Demise of the Class Struggle, Brown University and Hebrew University (mimeo). Galor, Oded and Omer Moav (2004). From Physical to Human Capital Accumulation: Inequality in the Process of Development, *Review of Economic Studies*, forthcoming.

Galor, Oded, Omer Moav and Dietrich Vollrath (2003). Land Inequality and the Origin of Divergence and Overtaking in the Growth Process: Theory and Evidence, CEPR Discussion Paper No. 3817.

Galor, Oded and David N. Weil (2000). Population, Technology and Growth: From Malthusian Stagnation to the Demographic Transition and Beyond, *American Economic Review* 90 (4), 806-828.

Gradstein, Mark (2004). Governance and Growth, Journal of Development Economics 73, 505-18.

Gradstein, Mark and Moshe Justman (1997). Democratic Choice of an Education System: Implications for Growth and Income Distribution, *Journal of Economic Growth* 2 (2), 169-83.

Grossman, Gene M. and Elhanan Helpman (1990). Comparative Advantage and Long-run Growth, *American Economic Review* 80 (4), 796-815.

Harrison, Ann E. (1996). Openness and Growth: A Time-Series, Cross-country Analysis for Developing Countries, *Journal of Development Economics* 48 (2), 419-447.

Irwin, Douglas A. (2002). Did Import Substitution Promote Growth in the Late Nineteenth Century? NBER Working Paper No. 8751.

Langer, Erick D. (1997). Foreign Cloth in the Lowland Frontier: Commerce and Consumption of Textiles in Bolivia, 1830-1930, in: Orlove, B. (Ed.), *The Allure of the Foreign: Imported Goods in Postcolonial Latin America*, Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.

Maddison, Angus (2000). The World Economy: A Millennial Perspective, OECD, Paris.

Maddison, Angus (2003). The World Economy: Historical Statistics, OECD, Paris. Matsuyama, Kiminori (1992). Agricultural Productivity, Comparative Advantage, and Economic Growth, Journal of Economic Theory 58 (2), 317-34.

Nicholls, William H. (1956). Some Foundations of Economic Development in the Upper East Tennesse Valley, 1850-1900. II, *Journal of Political Economy* 44 (5), 400-415.

North, Douglass C. (1961). The Economic Growth of the United States 1790-1860, Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall.

North, Douglass C. (1981). Structure and Change in Economic History, New York: W.W. Norton and Co.

North, Douglass C. (1988). Institutions, Economic Growth and Freedom: An Historical Introduction, in: Walker, M.A. (Ed.), *Freedom, Democracy and Economic Welfare: Proceedings of an International Symposium*, Fraser Institute, Vancouver, pp. 3-25.

Orlove, Benjamin S. and Arnold J. Bauer (1997). Chile in the Belle Epoque: Primitive Producers, Civilized Consumers, in: Orlove, B.S. (Ed.), *The Allure of the Foreign: Imported Goods in Postcolonial Latin America*, Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.

O'Rourke, Kevin H. (2000). Tariffs and Growth in the Late 19th Century, *Economic Journal* 110, 456-83.

O'Rourke, Kevin H. (2001). Globalization and Inequality: Historical Trends, NBER Working Paper No. 8339.

O'Rourke, Alan M. Taylor and Jeffrey G. Williamson (1996). Factor Price Convergence in the Late Nineteenth Century, *International Economic Review* 37 (3), 499-530.

Reimers, Fernando (2004). The Politics of Learning: The Struggle for Educational Opportunity in Latin America, in: Bulmer-Thomas, V., J. Coatsworth and R. Cortes Conde (Eds.), *Cambridge Economic History of Latin America*, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Rodrik, Dani, Arvind Subramanian and Francesco Trebbi (2004). Institutions Rule: The Primacy of Institutions Over Geography and Integration in Economic Development, *Journal of Econonomic Growth* 9 (2), 131-165. Rodriguez, Francisco and Dani Rodrik (2001). Trade Policy and Economic Growth: A Skeptic's Guide to Cross-National Evidence, *NBER Macroeconomics Annual 2000*, Volume 15, Cambridge and London: MIT Press, 261-325.

Rogowski, Ronald (1989). Commerce and Coalitions: How Trade Affects Domestic Political Alignments, Princeton: Princeton University Press.

Rosenberg, Nathan and Manuel Trajtenberg (2001). A General Purpose Technology at Work: The Corliss Steam Engine in the Late 19th Century US, NBER Working Paper No. 8485.

Sachs, Jeffrey D. and Andrew M. Warner (1995). Economic Reform the Process of Global Integration, *Brookings Papers on Economic Activity* 1, 1-118.

Sokoloff, Kenneth L. and Stanley L. Engerman (2000). Institutions, Factor Endowments, and Paths of Development in the New World, *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 14 (3), 217-32.

Tornell, Aaron (1997). Economic Growth and Decline with Endogenous Property Rights *Journal of Economic Growth* 2 (3), 219-50.

Vamvakidis, Athanasios (2002). How Robust is the Growth-Openness Connection? Historical Evidence, *Journal of Economic Growth* 7 (1), 57-80.

Williamson, Jeffrey G. (1998). Globalization, Labor Markets and Policy Backlash in the Past, *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 12 (4), 51-72.

Yanikkaya, Halit (2003). Trade Openness and Economic Growth: A Cross-Country Empirical Investigation, *Journal of Development Economics* 72 (1), 57-89.

Young, Alwyn (1991). Learning By Doing and the Dynamic Effects of International Trade, *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 106 (2), 369-405.

CESifo Working Paper Series

(for full list see www.cesifo.de)

- 1217 Bum J. Kim and Harris Schlesinger, Adverse Selection in an Insurance Market with Government-Guaranteed Subsistence Levels, June 2004
- 1218 Armin Falk, Charitable Giving as a Gift Exchange Evidence from a Field Experiment, June 2004
- 1219 Rainer Niemann, Asymmetric Taxation and Cross-Border Investment Decisions, June 2004
- 1220 Christian Holzner, Volker Meier, and Martin Werding, Time Limits on Welfare Use under Involuntary Unemployment, June 2004
- 1221 Michiel Evers, Ruud A. de Mooij, and Herman R. J. Vollebergh, Tax Competition under Minimum Rates: The Case of European Diesel Excises, June 2004
- 1222 S. Brock Blomberg and Gregory D. Hess, How Much Does Violence Tax Trade?, June 2004
- 1223 Josse Delfgaauw and Robert Dur, Incentives and Workers' Motivation in the Public Sector, June 2004
- 1224 Paul De Grauwe and Cláudia Costa Storti, The Effects of Monetary Policy: A Meta-Analysis, June 2004
- 1225 Volker Grossmann, How to Promote R&D-based Growth? Public Education Expenditure on Scientists and Engineers versus R&D Subsidies, June 2004
- 1226 Bart Cockx and Jean Ries, The Exhaustion of Unemployment Benefits in Belgium. Does it Enhance the Probability of Employment?, June 2004
- 1227 Bertil Holmlund, Sickness Absence and Search Unemployment, June 2004
- 1228 Klaas J. Beniers and Robert Dur, Politicians' Motivation, Political Culture, and Electoral Competition, June 2004
- 1229 M. Hashem Pesaran, General Diagnostic Tests for Cross Section Dependence in Panels, July 2004
- 1230 Wladimir Raymond, Pierre Mohnen, Franz Palm, and Sybrand Schim van der Loeff, An Empirically-Based Taxonomy of Dutch Manufacturing: Innovation Policy Implications, July 2004
- 1231 Stefan Homburg, A New Approach to Optimal Commodity Taxation, July 2004

- 1232 Lorenzo Cappellari and Stephen P. Jenkins, Modelling Low Pay Transition Probabilities, Accounting for Panel Attrition, Non-Response, and Initial Conditions, July 2004
- 1233 Cheng Hsiao and M. Hashem Pesaran, Random Coefficient Panel Data Models, July 2004
- 1234 Frederick van der Ploeg, The Welfare State, Redistribution and the Economy, Reciprocal Altruism, Consumer Rivalry and Second Best, July 2004
- 1235 Thomas Fuchs and Ludger Woessmann, What Accounts for International Differences in Student Performance? A Re-Examination Using PISA Data, July 2004
- 1236 Pascalis Raimondos-Møller and Alan D. Woodland, Measuring Tax Efficiency: A Tax Optimality Index, July 2004
- 1237 M. Hashem Pesaran, Davide Pettenuzzo, and Allan Timmermann, Forecasting Time Series Subject to Multiple Structural Breaks, July 2004
- 1238 Panu Poutvaara and Andreas Wagener, The Invisible Hand Plays Dice: Eventualities in Religious Markets, July 2004
- 1239 Eckhard Janeba, Moral Federalism, July 2004
- 1240 Robert S. Chirinko, Steven M. Fazzari, and Andrew P. Meyer, That Elusive Elasticity: A Long-Panel Approach to Estimating the Capital-Labor Substitution Elasticity, July 2004
- 1241 Hans Jarle Kind, Karen Helene Midelfart, Guttorm Schjelderup, Corporate Tax Systems, Multinational Enterprises, and Economic Integration, July 2004
- 1242 Vankatesh Bala and Ngo Van Long, International Trade and Cultural Diversity: A Model of Preference Selection, July 2004
- 1243 Wolfgang Eggert and Alfons J. Weichenrieder, On the Economics of Bottle Deposits, July 2004
- 1244 Sören Blomquist and Vidar Christiansen, Taxation and Heterogeneous Preferences, July 2004
- 1245 Rafael Lalive and Alois Stutzer, Approval of Equal Rights and Gender Differences in Well-Being, July 2004
- 1246 Paolo M. Panteghini, Wide vs. Narrow Tax Bases under Optimal Investment Timing, July 2004
- 1247 Marika Karanassou, Hector Sala, and Dennis J. Snower, Unemployment in the European Union: Institutions, Prices, and Growth, July 2004
- 1248 Engin Dalgic and Ngo Van Long, Corrupt Local Government as Resource Farmers: The Helping Hand and the Grabbing Hand, July 2004

- 1249 Francesco Giavazzi and Guido Tabellini, Economic and Political Liberalizations, July 2004
- 1250 Yin-Wong Cheung and Jude Yuen, An Output Perspective on a Northeast Asia Currency Union, August 2004
- 1251 Ralf Elsas, Frank Heinemann, and Marcel Tyrell, Multiple but Asymmetric Bank Financing: The Case of Relationship Lending, August 2004
- 1252 Steinar Holden, Wage Formation under Low Inflation, August 2004
- 1253 Ngo Van Long and Gerhard Sorger, Insecure Property Rights and Growth: The Roles of Appropriation Costs, Wealth Effects, and Heterogeneity, August 2004
- 1254 Klaus Wälde and Pia Weiß, International Competition, Slim Firms and Wage Inequality, August 2004
- 1255 Jeremy S. S. Edwards and Alfons J. Weichenrieder, How Weak is the Weakest-Link Principle? On the Measurement of Firm Owners' Control Rights, August 2004
- 1256 Guido Tabellini, The Role of the State in Economic Development, August 2004
- 1257 François Larmande and Jean-Pierre Ponssard, EVA and the Controllability-congruence Trade-off: An Empirical Investigation, August 2004
- 1258 Vesa Kanniainen and Jenni Pääkkönen, Anonymous Money, Moral Sentiments and Welfare, August 2004
- 1259 Panu Poutvaara and Andreas Wagener, Why is the Public Sector More Labor-Intensive? A Distortionary Tax Argument, August 2004
- 1260 Lars P. Feld and Stefan Voigt, Making Judges Independent Some Proposals Regarding the Judiciary, August 2004
- 1261 Joop Hartog, Hans van Ophem, and Simona Maria Bajdechi, How Risky is Investment in Human Capital?, August 2004
- 1262 Thomas Eichner and Rüdiger Pethig, Efficient Nonanthropocentric Nature Protection, August 2004
- 1263 David-Jan Jansen and Jakob de Haan, Look Who's Talking: ECB Communication during the First Years of EMU, August 2004
- 1264 David F. Bradford, The X Tax in the World Economy, August 2004
- 1265 Hans-Werner Sinn, Migration, Social Standards and Replacement Incomes. How to Protect Low-income Workers in the Industrialized Countries against the Forces of Globalization and Market Integration, August 2004

- 1266 Wolfgang Leininger, Fending off one Means Fending off all: Evolutionary Stability in Submodular Games, August 2004
- 1267 Antoine Bommier and Bertrand Villeneuve, Risk Aversion and the Value of Risk to Life, September 2004
- 1268 Harrie A. A. Verbon and Lex Meijdam, Too Many Migrants, Too Few Services: A Model of Decision-making on Immigration and Integration with Cultural Distance, September 2004
- 1269 Thomas Eichner and Rüdiger Pethig, Economic Land Use, Ecosystem Services and Microfounded Species Dynamics, September 2004
- 1270 Federico Revelli, Performance Rating and Yardstick Competition in Social Service Provision, September 2004
- 1271 Gerhard O. Orosel and Klaus G. Zauner, Vertical Product Differentiation When Quality is Unobservable to Buyers, September 2004
- 1272 Christoph Böhringer, Stefan Boeters, and Michael Feil, Taxation and Unemployment: An Applied General Equilibrium Approach, September 2004
- 1273 Assaf Razin and Efraim Sadka, Welfare Migration: Is the Net Fiscal Burden a Good Measure of its Economics Impact on the Welfare of the Native-Born Population?, September 2004
- 1274 Tomer Blumkin and Volker Grossmann, Ideological Polarization, Sticky Information, and Policy Reforms, September 2004
- 1275 Katherine Baicker and Nora Gordon, The Effect of Mandated State Education Spending on Total Local Resources, September 2004
- 1276 Gabriel J. Felbermayr and Wilhelm Kohler, Exploring the Intensive and Extensive Margins of World Trade, September 2004
- 1277 John Burbidge, Katherine Cuff and John Leach, Capital Tax Competition with Heterogeneous Firms and Agglomeration Effects, September 2004
- 1278 Joern-Steffen Pischke, Labor Market Institutions, Wages and Investment, September 2004
- 1279 Josef Falkinger and Volker Grossmann, Institutions and Development: The Interaction between Trade Regime and Political System, September 2004